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          AGENCY:   Federal Energy Regulatory Commission

          ACTION:   Final Rule

          SUMMARY:  This final rule adopts accounting requirements 
for: 

          (1) allowances for emission of sulfur dioxide under the 
Clean Air

          Act Amendments of 1990; and (2) assets and liabilities 
created

          through the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  The 
final

          rule also adopts new reporting schedules and revises other

          schedules to be used by jurisdictional companies in 
reporting

          information on allowances and regulatory assets and 
liabilities.

          EFFECTIVE DATE: The final rule is effective January 1, 1993.  



The

          information collection provisions, however, will not become

          effective until approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget. 

          Notice of this date will be published in the Federal 
Register.
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          FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

                    Gregory A. Berson
                    Office of Chief Accountant
                    Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
                    810 First Street, N.E.
                    Washington, D.C. 20426
                    (202) 219-2603

                    Michael Bardee
                    Office of General Counsel
                    Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
                    825 North Capitol Street, N.E. 
                    Washington, D.C. 20426
                    (202) 208-0626

          SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: In addition to publishing the 
full

          text of this document, excluding Appendix A (revised pages 
for

          FERC Form Nos. 1, 1-F, 2 and 2-A) and Appendix B (list of

          commenters), in the Federal Register, the Commission also

          provides all interested persons an opportunity to inspect or 
copy

          the contents of this document during normal business hours 
in



          Room 3104, 941 North Capitol Street, N.E., Washington, D.C.

          20426.  

               The Commission Issuance Posting System (CIPS), an 
electronic

          bulletin board service, provides access to the texts of 
formal

          documents issued by the Commission.  CIPS is available at no

          charge to the user and may be accessed using a personal 
computer

          with a modem by dialing (202) 208-1397.  To access CIPS, set 
your

          communications software to use 300, 1200 or 2400 bps, full

          duplex, no parity, 8 data bits, and 1 stop bit.  CIPS can 
also be

          accessed at 9600 bps by dialing (202) 208-1781.  The full 
text of

          this rule, excluding Appendices A and B, will be available 
on

          CIPS for 30 days from the date of issuance.  The complete 
text on
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          diskette in WordPerfect format may also be purchased from 
the

          Commission's copy contractor, La Dorn Systems Corporation, 
also

          located in Room 3104, 941 North Capitol Street, N.E., 
Washington,



          D.C. 20426.
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          I.   INTRODUCTION

               On December 2, 1991, the Commission issued a notice of

          proposed rulemaking (NOPR) proposing to amend its Uniform 
Systems

          of Accounts (USofA) for public utilities, licensees and 
natural

          gas companies to establish:  (1) uniform accounting 
requirements

          for allowances, arising from Title IV of the Clean Air Act

          Amendments of 1990 (CAAA), 1/ for emission of sulfur 
dioxide;

          and (2) generic accounts to record assets and liabilities 
created

          through the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies. 2/

               Sixty-seven parties filed comments on the NOPR.  The

          comments filed by a number of parties were untimely, but the

          Commission will consider these untimely comments in this

          proceeding, given the absence of any undue prejudice or 
delay.

               In response to the comments received, the Commission 
has



          decided to adopt a final rule generally consistent with the 
NOPR,

          but with several significant changes.  The major accounting

          proposals retained from the NOPR include:  the 
classification of

          allowances in new inventory Accounts 158.1 and 158.2; the

          valuation of most allowances at historical cost; the use of 
the

                              

          1/   Pub. L. No. 101-549, Title IV, 104 Stat. 2399, 2584 
(1990).

          2/   FERC Statutes and Regulations, Regulations Preambles
                32,481 (1991), 56 FR 64567 (Dec. 11, 1991).
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          weighted average cost method for determining the cost of

          allowances issued from inventory; the expensing of 
allowances in

          new Account 509; and the use of several new accounts for

          regulatory assets and liabilities.

               The major changes from the accounting proposed in the 
NOPR

          include:  the use of fair value in the valuation of 
allowances

          traded between affiliates; and the elimination of the NOPR's 
two-

          step process of accounting for regulatory assets and 
liabilities



          in favor of a one-step process that is more consistent with 
past

          practices.

               The Commission also is adopting new reporting schedules 
and

          revising other schedules to be used by jurisdictional 
companies

          in reporting information on allowances and regulatory assets 
and

          liabilities in four of its Annual Reports (FERC Form Nos. 1,

          Annual Report of Major public utilities, licensees and 
others

          (Form 1); 1-F, Annual Report of Nonmajor public utilities 
and

          licensees (Form 1-F); 2, Annual Report of Major natural gas

          companies (Form 2); and 2-A, Annual Report of Nonmajor 
natural

          gas companies (Form 2-A)). 3/  These new and revised 
schedules

          incorporate the final rule's changes and are contained in

          Appendix A. 4/

                              

          3/   The current versions of these forms bear the following 
OMB
               approval numbers:  Form 1, No. 1902-0021; Form 1-F, No.
               1902-0029; Form 2, No. 1902-0028; and Form 2-A, No. 
1902-
               0030.

          4/   Appendix A is not being published in the Federal 
Register,
               but is available from the Commission's Public Reference
               Room.
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               As the Commission stated in the NOPR, the objective in

          adopting this final rule is to provide useful financial and

          statistical information to regulatory agencies and other 
users of

          the financial statements by establishing sound and uniform

          accounting and reporting requirements for allowance 
transactions

          and for regulatory assets and liabilities.  The final rule 
is not

          intended to promote or discourage particular CAAA compliance

          strategies or to prescribe the ratemaking treatment for

          allowances.  The final rule is intended to be "rate 
neutral."

          II.  PUBLIC REPORTING BURDEN

               The Commission believes that any additional annual 
reporting 

          burdens for collection of information resulting from this 
rule

          will be minimal.  The Commission notes that usual business

          practices would require utilities to account for and report

          allowance transactions and regulatory assets and liabilities 
even

          in the absence of the rule.  By adopting the rule, the 
Commission

          gives certainty as to how utilities should account for and 
report



          such transactions and thereby facilitates the usefulness of

          utility financial statements to all users.

               Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any 
other

          aspect of the Commission's collection of information, 
including

          suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Federal Energy

          Regulatory Commission, 941 North Capitol Street, N.E.,

          Washington, D.C. 20426 [Attention:  Michael Miller, 
Information

          Policy and Standards Branch, (202) 208-1415], and to the 
Office

          of Information and Regulatory Affairs of the Office of 
Management
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          and Budget [Attention:  Desk Officer for Federal Energy

          Regulatory Commission].

          III. DISCUSSION

               A.   Effect On Ratemaking

               The Commission stated in the NOPR that the proposed 
rules

          were not intended to prescribe the ratemaking treatment for

          allowances and would not bar regulatory commissions 
(including

          this Commission) from adopting any particular ratemaking



          treatment. 5/  The proposed rules were intended to be "rate

          neutral."

               Comments. 6/  The Iowa Working Group 7/ and the North

          Carolina Staff support the goal of rate neutrality.  The 
North

          Carolina Staff argues, for example, that the USofA should 
provide

          information about economic events affecting a utility, and 
not

          direct those economic events by prescribing certain 
ratemaking

          practices.

               Similarly, EPA asks the Commission to reiterate that 
this

          rulemaking addresses only accounting, not ratemaking.  
However,

          EPA also encourages the Commission to issue a policy 
statement in

          a separate proceeding on allowance ratemaking.
                              

          5/   FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,572.

          6/   All of the commenters are listed in Appendix B to this
               order.  Abbreviations for the commenters are also 
listed in
               Appendix B.

          7/   The Iowa Working Group consists of the Iowa Utilities 
Board,
               the Iowa Office of the Consumer Advocate, Interstate 
Power
               Company, Iowa Power and Light Company, Iowa Public 
Service
               Company, Iowa Southern Utilities, Iowa Electric Light 
and
               Power Company and Iowa-Illinois Gas and Electric 
Company.
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               The Ohio Staff argues that the NOPR's proposed 
accounting

          may not in fact be "rate neutral."  As an example, the Ohio 
Staff

          asserts that the NOPR's proposal to classify allowances as

          inventory suggests that allowances should be included in 
rate

          base in an amount equal to the twelve-month average balance 
of

          allowances, instead of the balance on a date certain, as is

          typical for plant-in-service.  The Ohio Staff asks the 
Commission

          to reiterate its goal of rate neutrality in both this order 
and

          the general instructions of the USofA.  The Ohio Staff also

          recommends that the description of Account 158.1, Allowance

          Inventory, state that the Commission is not requiring nor

          recommending any particular rate base or ratemaking 
treatment.

               EEI and others 8/ urge the Commission to develop a

          ratemaking framework coincident with the development of

          accounting rules.  EEI argues that doing so would allow the

          accounting rules to be developed more meaningfully.  
Wisconsin



          Public Service argues that a ratemaking framework will give

          utilities guidance in developing compliance plans and assist

          states in developing their own ratemaking frameworks.

               EEI and others 9/ ask the Commission to state that

          utilities will be allowed to recover prudently incurred 
costs as

          operating expenses and that unused allowances bought for

          operations are to be included in rate base.  Similarly, 
Centerior
                              

          8/   Florida Power & Light, Gulf States and Wisconsin Public
               Service.

          9/   Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Con Edison, Gulf States and
               Wisconsin Electric.
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          argues that the final rule should be consistent with the 
goal of

          full recovery of all prudently incurred compliance costs. 

          Florida Power & Light asserts that, at a minimum, the 
Commission

          should state that it intends the proposed new accounts to be

          commensurate to existing accounts for ratemaking purposes.

               EEI, Central & South West and Gulf States ask the 
Commission

          to state that the economic value of allowances should be

          reflected in pricing when allowances are used in sales for



          resale, affiliate trades and power pool operations.  Gulf 
States

          argues that this recovery is needed in order to fairly 
compensate

          retail customers who often will experience significant rate

          increases to pay for scrubbers or low sulfur coal.  
Centerior

          argues that the Commission should indicate that nothing in 
the

          final rules is intended to preclude a utility's ability to

          recover the economic value of allowances.

               Deloitte & Touche recommends the initiation of a 
generic

          proceeding on ratemaking issues in order to remove some of 
the

          uncertainty about when utilities may recover prudently-
incurred

          compliance costs.  Deloitte & Touche argues that differences 
in

          regulatory certainty about the recoverability of the costs 
of

          some compliance methods, e.g., fuel switching compared to 
buying

          allowances, could hinder least cost planning and the 
development

          of the allowance market.  Deloitte & Touche states that 
existing

          Commission policies would require wholesale power sales to 
be

          priced at the seller's costs, including allowances obtained 
at
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          zero cost, even though state regulators are unlikely to 
allow

          utilities to dispose of allowances without recompense.

               Pennsylvania Power & Light asks the Commission to 
resolve

          the ratemaking for allowances in this rulemaking or in a 
separate

          generic rulemaking, instead of case-by-case.  Pennsylvania 
Power

          & Light argues that a generic rulemaking would allow all

          interested parties, and not just the parties to individual 
rate

          filings, to participate in resolving the rate issues.

               Duke Power also argues that this proceeding should 
address

          ratemaking issues.  Duke Power argues that most state 
commissions

          look to generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) 10/ 
as

          reflected in the USofA to provide a framework for cost 
recovery. 

               NRECA urges the Commission to undertake the task of

          allocating compliance costs and cost savings between 
ratepayers

          and stockholders and among classes of ratepayers of multi-

          jurisdictional utilities.  NRECA states that, because of 
possible



          regulatory tension among state commissions in such 
situations,

          the Commission is uniquely able to perform this task.

                              

          10/  GAAP is a technical term in financial accounting.  GAAP
               encompasses the conventions, rules and procedures 
necessary
               to define accepted accounting practices at a particular
               time.  GAAP incorporates the accounting profession's
               consensus at a particular time as to which economic
               resources and obligations should be recorded as assets 
and
               liabilities, which changes in assets and liabilities 
should
               be recorded, when these changes should be recorded, how 
the
               assets and liabilities and changes in them should be
               measured, what information should be disclosed and how 
it
               should be disclosed and what financial statements 
should be
               prepared.
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               Commission Response.  The Commission understands the 
need

          for the eventual development of a ratemaking framework for

          allowances, but declines to prescribe such a framework in 
this

          final rule.  The NOPR did not propose a ratemaking framework 
and

          did not solicit comments on that subject.  Most commenters 



did

          not address the subject.  Moreover, the bulk of the cost of

          allowances and compliance will be within the ratemaking

          jurisdiction of the various States and not this Commission. 

          There is not likely to be a single ratemaking framework

          appropriate in each and every ratemaking jurisdiction for

          utilities subject to this Commission's accounting 
jurisdiction.

               The Commission does, however, have accounting 
jurisdiction

          over almost the entire industry involved with allowances and 
this

          rulemaking was initiated to meet the need for timely action 
on

          accounting issues.  As stated in the NOPR, this rule is 
intended

          to provide useful financial and statistical information to 
users

          of a utility's financial statements by establishing uniform

          accounting and reporting requirements for allowance 
transactions. 

          The rule is "rate neutral" in that the prescribed accounting 
will

          reflect the economic effects of whatever ratemaking 
treatment is

          granted.  The rule does not dictate or favor one particular 
rate

          treatment over another.  The Commission sees no need to 
expand

          the scope of this accounting rule for the rate issues raised 
by



          the commenters.  The ratemaking treatment for allowances 
will be

          dealt with in other forums.
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               B.   Allowance Classification

                    1.   General Rule

               The NOPR proposed to classify allowances in two new

          inventory accounts in the "Current and Accrued Assets" 
section of

          the Balance Sheet:  Account 158.1, Allowance Inventory, and

          Account 158.2, Allowances Withheld.  The NOPR explained that

          using these new accounts might avoid preconceptions that 
could

          arise about the nature of allowances if existing accounts 
were

          used.  The NOPR stated that the new accounts would not 
dictate

          any particular ratemaking treatment and thus would be 
consistent

          with the goal of establishing "rate neutral" accounting.

               Commenters Supporting the NOPR.  NARUC and the Florida

          Commission support the creation of the new accounts.  The 
Florida

          Commission states that the new accounts are theoretically

          supportable and compatible with foreseeable ratemaking 
treatments



          in Florida.

               APPA also supports the new accounts, stating that 
separate

          accounts for allowances will facilitate regulatory review of

          allowance trading and use.  APPA states that the new 
accounts

          would maintain account specificity in formula rates and 
avoid

          lengthy interrogatories to identify such costs.

               Exceptions for State Ratemaking.  The Illinois 
Commission

          argues that utilities with primary rate jurisdiction at the 
state

          level should be allowed to modify the Commission's 
accounting to

          conform to state requirements.  The Illinois Commission 
asserts

          that state regulators may wish to allow recovery of 
allowance
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          costs through a fuel clause and that such recovery in 
Illinois is

          allowed only for costs cleared through Account 151.  The 
Illinois

          Commission argues that costs recorded in the new accounts 
may not

          be recoverable in the fuel clause in Illinois absent a 



change in

          state law.

               Similarly, EEI and others 11/ assert that utilities

          should be allowed to use the accounting required by a state

          commission of primary jurisdiction instead of the 
Commission's

          accounting rules.  Kentucky Utilities argues that federal 
and

          state jurisdictional differences should be minimized, 
whenever

          possible, in order to avoid the need for "two sets of 
books." 

          Kentucky Utilities asserts that maintaining multiple records 
for

          similar items would add to the burden of recording and 
reporting

          accounting transactions.

               Classification as Fuel.  A number of commenters propose 
to

          classify allowances in a new subaccount of Account 151, Fuel

          Stock, primarily because this treatment would allow fuel 
clause

          recovery of allowance costs. 12/  Delmarva Power, for 
example,

          argues that the cost of allowances will be a necessary part 
of

          the cost of fuel stock.  Potomac Electric states that the 
fuel

          clause should be used for all compliance costs, including 
all

                              



          11/  Allegheny Power, American Gas Association, Commonwealth
               Edison, Con Edison, Kentucky Utilities and PacifiCorp.

          12/  EEI, American Gas Association, Allegheny Power, 
Baltimore
               Gas & Electric, Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Central & 
South
               West, Consumers Power, Delmarva Power, IES Industries, 
Ohio
               Edison, Penn Power, PJM, Potomac Electric, PSE&G, PSI 
Energy
               and Wisconsin Public Service.
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          gains and losses from allowance trades, because the least 
cost

          approach to CAAA compliance combines fuel switching and 
allowance

          purchases.

               EEI argues that using the fuel clause would avoid the

          frequent and costly rate cases otherwise needed to track 
possibly

          volatile and unpredictable costs and benefits.  EEI asserts 
that

          using a new subaccount within an existing account could 
avoid

          possibly expensive renegotiations and litigation over 
existing

          contracts.

               PSI Energy argues that using fuel subaccounts for 
allowances

          would not violate the goal of rate neutrality because 



regulatory

          commissions will thoroughly review any proposed ratemaking 
for

          allowances, even if allowance costs are recorded in fuel

          subaccounts.  Similarly, Wisconsin Public Service argues 
that

          fuel subaccounts could accommodate a regulatory decision to 
treat

          allowances differently from fuel for ratemaking purposes.

               Centerior supports classifying allowances in existing

          Account 151, Fuel Stock.  According to Centerior, the 
Commission

          has offered no concrete evidence that using the existing

          inventory account for fuel would suggest a predisposition to 
a

          particular ratemaking treatment.

               The North Carolina Staff opposes the use of fuel 
inventory

          accounts for allowance costs, arguing that allowances are 
not

          fuel and are not closely enough related to fuel to be 
recorded in

          fuel accounts.  The North Carolina Staff asserts that the
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          integrity of the fuel inventory accounts should not be

          compromised simply to facilitate certain ratemaking 



procedures.

               The Wisconsin Municipal Group 13/ argues that allowance

          costs are ineligible for fuel clause treatment and that the

          Commission should not waive its regulations to allow such

          treatment.  The Wisconsin Municipal Group asserts that 
allowance

          costs have nothing to do with the cost of fuel and, thus, 
should

          not be recovered through the fuel clause.

               Classification as Plant Cost.  Con Edison asserts that

          allowance costs relate more to plant than fuel.  Con Edison

          states that allowances bought or sold by a utility result

          principally from, or are a trade-off for, plant capital

          expenditures.  Con Edison states that the need for 
allowances

          could be reduced by fuel switching, but even this 
alternative is

          a trade-off against plant capital expenditures.

               Wisconsin Electric argues that allowances should be

          classified as plant costs in existing Account 303, 
Miscellaneous

          Intangible Plant, which includes "the cost of patent rights,

          licenses, privileges and other intangible property necessary 
or

          valuable in the conduct of utility operations . . . ."  In

          support, Wisconsin Electric asserts that an allowance is an

          intangible item with an undetermined life (since it may be 
used
                              



          13/  The Wisconsin Municipal Group consists of many of the
               wholesale customers of Wisconsin Electric Power 
Company,
               Wisconsin Power & Light Company, Wisconsin Public 
Service
               Corporation, and Northern States Power Company 
(Wisconsin). 
               The group is made up of 43 municipalities, 4 
cooperatives,
               and 2 municipal electric companies, which in turn are 
made
               up of an additional 32 municipalities.
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          in any year after issuance).  Wisconsin Electric argues that

          inventory accounts, on the other hand, generally include 
physical

          materials that will be used within the next year.

               Duke Power questions whether allowances should be 
classified

          in a work-in-progress account similar to Account 107,

          Construction Work In Progress, or Account 120.1, Nuclear 
Fuel In

          Process.  Duke Power argues that a work-in-progress account 
would

          allow for the accrual of carrying costs for what could be

          sporadic expenditures for allowances.

               Other Classifications.  Virginia Power argues that

          allowances should be classified based on the economics of 
the

          underlying transaction.  Virginia Power argues, for example, 



that

          the cost of allowances obtained in fuel-related trades 
should be

          included in the invoice price of fuel in Account 151, Fuel 
Stock. 

          Virginia Power cites the example of a coal supplier who 
bundles

          allowances with a sale of high sulfur coal.  Virginia Power

          argues that using these allowances is integral to burning 
this

          particular coal and that the accounting for, and the costs 
of,

          the allowances and the coal should not be separated.

               AEP proposes classifying allowances in existing 
accounts

          based on the ratemaking for each utility, e.g., whether

          allowances are treated for ratemaking purposes as plant-
related

          or fuel-related.  Under this approach, AEP argues, utilities

          could recover allowance costs under existing account-
specific

          formula rates without renegotiating contracts or litigating 
to

          obtain Commission approval.
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               Coopers & Lybrand argues that a utility that is 
allocated



          allowances exceeding those needed for current year emissions 
has

          excess allowances that can be sold immediately or carried 
forward

          for future use or sale.  Coopers & Lybrand asserts that only

          these excess allowances should be recorded as assets, with 
income

          recognized in the year they are allocated but not used, 
since

          they represent a probable future economic benefit.  Coopers 
&

          Lybrand argues that using an inventory account is 
inappropriate

          because allowances are more analogous to financial 
instruments. 

          Coopers & Lybrand supports the creation of new accounts, but

          believes they should more appropriately reflect the 
marketable

          nature of allowances.

               The Michigan Staff recommends requiring utilities to

          maintain records for Accounts 158.1 and 158.2 by affected

          generating unit, if known.  The Michigan Staff argues that 
this

          information will permit matching of allowances to 
expenditures

          incurred to reduce emissions and thus facilitate favorable

          ratemaking and tax treatment.

               Long-Term Asset Classification.  NYDPS and others 14/

          propose the creation of a separate inventory account for

          allowances that cannot or will not be used in the current 



year,

          with allowances being reclassified to current assets when 
they

          are estimated to be used in the current year.  NYDPS argues 
that

          this approach comports with GAAP and specifically with 
Accounting

                              

          14/  Price Waterhouse, EEI, Allegheny Power, Atlantic 
Electric,
               Gulf States and Potomac Electric.
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          Research Bulletin No. 43, which defines a current asset as 
one

          "expected to be realized . . . or consumed during the normal

          operating cycle [generally one year]." 15/  NYDPS argues 
that

          regulators may be reluctant to permit rate base inclusion of

          allowances not usable until years later.

               Arthur Andersen, AICPA and Gulf States support the 
creation

          of an account similar to the account for nuclear fuel.  
Arthur

          Andersen argues that many purchased allowances will not be 
used

          in the current operating cycle and, thus, under Accounting

          Research Bulletin No. 43, are not a current asset and cannot 



be

          treated as inventory.

               Allowances Purchased for Speculation.  AICPA and others

          16/ argue that allowances purchased for speculative 
purposes,

          instead of as a hedge against price increases on allowances

          needed for operational purposes, should be recorded in 
Account

          124, Other Investments.

               Commission Response.  In the NOPR, the Commission 
stated

          that the purpose of this rule is to provide guidance, 
uniformity

          and consistency in accounting and reporting for allowance

          transactions. 17/  As reiterated above, this rule is not

          intended to prescribe the ratemaking treatment for 
allowances or
                              

          15/  Accounting Research Bulletin No. 43, Restatement and
               Revision of Accounting Research Bulletins, Ch. 3,  4, 
in
               Accounting Statements - Original Pronouncements (1991).

          16/  Arthur Andersen, Deloitte & Touche, EEI, Atlantic 
Electric,
               Centerior, Commonwealth Edison, Florida Power & Light 
and
               PSI Energy.

          17/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,574.



          Docket No. RM92-1-000         - 17 -

          bar regulatory commissions from adopting any particular

          ratemaking treatment.  

               The Commission will not adopt the recommendation of a 
number

          of commenters that utilities should be allowed to use the

          accounting required by a state commission of primary

          jurisdiction, instead of the Commission's accounting rules. 

          Uniform accounting is a linchpin of effective regulation of 
the

          public utility industry. 18/  The Commission does not think 
it

          is in the public interest to allow the use of alternative

          accounting practices because of diverse state ratemaking

          practices.

               Upon reviewing the comments, the Commission finds that 
the

          proposed new allowance accounts (Accounts 158.1 and 158.2) 
will

          best meet the stated objectives.  Although allowances have

          characteristics that could support several different

          classifications, including classification as fuel or 
financial

          instruments, allowances are distinguishable from any of 
these. 

          Allowance usage is only one of several possible components 
of a

          utility's overall CAAA compliance strategy; the cost of each

          component should be classified separately from the cost of 
other



                              

          18/  S. Rep. No. 621, 74th Cong., 1st Sess. (1935) 
(accompanying
               the bill which became Parts II and III of the Federal 
Power
               Act) states:  "Section 301 [of the Federal Power Act]
               requires every licensee and every public utility 
subject to
               the act to keep its accounts in the manner prescribed 
by the
               Commission:  it thus takes a long step in the direction 
of
               the uniform accounting which is so essential in the 
electric
               industry.  The authority of the Commission over the 
accounts
               of companies under its jurisdiction extends to the 
entire
               business of such companies."
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          components (e.g., capital and operating costs for scrubbers, 
fuel

          costs from fuel-switching, purchased power costs).  Because

          allowances are so different from the other categories, the

          Commission believes they warrant their own account

          classification.

               Classifying allowances into new accounts will enhance 
the

          usefulness of a utility's financial statements by readily

          providing users of those statements with information about

          allowances.  Combining allowances in existing accounts 



developed

          for other assets would make full financial disclosure more

          difficult.

               Classifying allowances in new accounts is also 
consistent

          with the goal of prescribing unbiased, "rate neutral" 
accounting. 

          The commenters who argue against using new accounts suggest 
that

          account classification influences ratemaking.  They propose

          classifying allowances in existing accounts for, e.g., fuel, 
in

          order to facilitate a desired ratemaking result.  It is not 
the

          Commission's intention to dictate any particular ratemaking

          result through this accounting rule.  The Commission's 
objective

          is to provide sound and uniform accounting that will 
accommodate

          whatever ratemaking treatment is ultimately found 
appropriate in

          each ratemaking jurisdiction.

               The Commission does not believe that using new accounts

          would preclude rate recovery or cause utilities to incur

          unnecessary litigation costs in order to recover their 
allowance

          costs.  The use of existing accounts could improperly permit
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          utilities to recover allowance costs under automatic 
adjustment

          mechanisms or under pre-existing contracts without a 
regulatory

          determination that allowance costs should be recovered in 
such

          ways.  The use of existing accounts may wrongly deny 
utilities,

          their customers and their regulators the opportunity to 
address

          the ratemaking treatment of allowances. 19/

               Some commenters argue for account classification based 
on

          the ratemaking for each utility or the "economics" of the

          underlying transaction. 20/  While the Commission agrees 
that

          accounting should accommodate the ratemaking process and 
reflect

          the economic substance of transactions, 21/ the accounting

          adopted in this final rule will accomplish these goals yet

          provide consistent and uniform accounting treatment of

          allowances.  Also, separating allowance costs from the other
                              

          19/  Some commenters argue for the creation of an allowance
               recovery clause, like a fuel clause, that would 
transfer the
               costs and benefits from the sales and use of allowances 
to
               ratepayers.  Others argue for and against fuel clause
               recovery.  The Commission declines to address these
               arguments here because the scope of this rulemaking is
               limited to accounting issues.



           20/ Virginia Power argues, for example, that allowances 
acquired
               in a package with high sulfur coal should be classified 
as a
               component of the cost of fuel, since they are an 
integral
               part of burning this particular coal.  This argument,
               however, oversimplifies the analysis by ignoring other
               factors that also may affect a utility's CAAA 
compliance
               strategy.  These other factors include the number of
               allowances already held by the utility, the degree to 
which
               the utility is controlling emissions (e.g., with 
scrubbers),
               and the utility's intended use of the allowances (e.g., 
for
               current or future year compliance or for speculation).

          21/  See, e.g., Termination of Inquiry on Accounting for 
Phase-In
               Plans, FERC Statutes and Regulations  35,524, 57 FR 
13064
               (1992).
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          costs of a transaction will offer easy access to useful

          information on allowances by utility managers, regulators 
and

          other readers of utility financial statements.  Conversely,

          inconsistent account classification based on the particulars 
of

          each transaction would not provide the uniform accounting

          essential to the Commission's regulation of utilities 22/ 
and



          would impede access to useful information on allowances.

               The Commission rejects the argument that the 
relationship

          between allowances and power generation justifies 
classifying

          allowances as fuel.  Fuel is not the only determinant of

          allowance usage.  Utilities will use allowances based on 
their

          SO2 emission levels.  Emission levels, in turn, reflect a 
number

          of factors, including the use and effectiveness of a 
utility's

          pollution control equipment, its generating efficiency and 
mix at

          any given time and its load dispatching practices.  Even if 
a

          direct relationship could be shown between the amount of 
fuel

          burned and the utility's emissions, the accounting result 
would

          necessarily be the same as that provided by the rule, i.e.,

          allowances would be charged to expense based on the amount 
of SO2

          emissions.  The Commission sees no advantage, from an 
accounting

          standpoint, in classifying allowances as fuel. 

               On the other hand, the comments suggest that the major

          benefit to utilities in classifying allowances as fuel is 
that it

          will facilitate rate recovery of allowance costs (e.g., 
through

          fuel adjustment clauses, account-specific formula rates, and



                              

          22/  E.g., id. at n.1.
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          other rate recovery mechanisms).  However, as explained 
above,

          facilitating rate recovery is not a valid basis for 
classifying

          allowances in the fuel accounts.

               Another issue raised by commenters is whether to use

          separate classifications for current and long-term 
allowances. 

          They assert that allowances that will not be used during a

          utility's normal operating cycle (generally one year) are 
long-

          term assets, not current inventories.  While the Commission

          generally agrees that some allowances may not be used during 
a

          utility's normal operating cycle and are therefore long-term 
in

          nature, the Commission does not find it necessary to create 
new

          accounts for separate classification of such allowances. 

          Instead, the Commission will require that current and long-
term

          allowances be classified separately on the balance sheet for

          reporting purposes only.  Reclassification for reporting 



purposes

          will achieve the correct balance sheet categorization of 
non-

          current allowances without imposing additional accounting 
burdens

          on utilities. 23/

               The Michigan Staff asks the Commission to require 
utilities

          to maintain Accounts 158.1 and 158.2 by affected generating 
unit. 

          The Commission notes that although allowances are initially
                              

          23/  Reclassification only for balance sheet purposes is not
               unique.  The USofA already provides for 
reclassification at
               the balance sheet date for certain accounts.  For 
example,
               see Account 164.1, Gas Stored Underground-Current, and
               paragraph A of Account 166, Advances for Gas 
Exploration,
               Development, and Production, 18 CFR Part 201 (1992).  
For
               allowances, the Commission is simply requiring use of 
the
               same account numbers for both current and non-current
               allowances.
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          allocated based on the emission levels of specific 
generating

          units, allowances can be used for any unit owned or operated 
by

          the same person.  The Commission does not perceive the 



merits of

          classifying allowances by affected generating unit and 
declines

          to require this approach.  Nothing in this rule, however, 
would

          prohibit a utility from maintaining any additional level of

          detail deemed necessary in subsidiary records, including

          information on allowances by affected generating unit.

               A number of commenters assert that the prescribed 
accounting

          must first be consistent with GAAP for non-regulated 
enterprises

          and then reflect the effects of regulation in accordance 
with

          Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 71 of the

          Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB). 24/  The

          Commission disagrees.  To carry out its responsibilities 
under

          the Federal Power Act (FPA) and the Natural Gas Act (NGA), 
the

          Commission has been given authority to prescribe accounting 
and

          financial reporting requirements for jurisdictional 
companies.

          25/  The Commission, for ratemaking and other purposes, 
needs
                              

          24/  FASB, Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 
71,
               Accounting for the Effects of Certain Types of 
Regulation
               (1982), in Accounting Statements - Original 
Pronouncements
               (1991).  Since 1973, the Securities and Exchange 



Commission
               has recognized FASB as the designated organization in 
the
               private sector responsible for establishing accounting 
and
               reporting standards.  FASB's purpose is to establish 
and
               improve standards of financial accounting and reporting 
for
               the guidance and education of the public, including 
issuers,
               auditors and users of financial information.

          25/  See Sections 301, 302 and 304 of the FPA, 16 U.S.C.  
825,
               825a and 825c (1988), and Sections 8, 9 and 10 of the 
NGA,
               15 U.S.C.  717g, 717h and 717i (1988).  See also 15 
U.S.C.
                79t(b) (1988).
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          financial statements that allow it to determine the current 
cost

          of service and to monitor past performance under approved 
rates.

          26/  If GAAP conflicts with the accounting and financial

          reporting needed by the Commission to fulfill its statutory

          responsibilities, then GAAP must yield.  GAAP cannot control 
when

          it would prevent the Commission from carrying out its duty 
to

          provide jurisdictional companies with the opportunity to 
earn a

          fair return on their investment and to protect ratepayers 



from

          excessive charges and discriminatory treatment.

               Having said this, the Commission notes that its 
accounting

          rules are, with limited exceptions, consistent with GAAP. 
27/ 

          Any exceptions are necessary, in the Commission's view, to

          provide for appropriate recognition of assets, liabilities 
and

          equity capital, and for proper matching of revenues and 
costs. 

          The Commission's authority to prescribe the accounting 
needed or

          appropriate for regulatory purposes under the FPA and NGA is

          unambiguous.  Thus, while the Commission believes the 
accounting

          prescribed in this rule is generally consistent with GAAP 
for

          non-regulated entities, any differences from GAAP are needed 
or

          appropriate in order for the Commission to fulfill its 
statutory

          duties.  For these reasons, the Commission declines to 
explicitly

                              

          26/  See Notice of Inquiry on Accounting for Phase-In Plans, 
FERC
               Statutes and Regulations  35,521 at 35,666-67, 53 FR 
20496
               (1988).

          27/  See Statement of Policy on Post-Employment Benefits 
Other



               Than Pensions, 61 FERC  61,330 at 62,201 (1992).
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          adopt FASB pronouncements as requirements subsumed in the 
USofA,

          as some commenters seem to suggest.

               A number of commenters urge the Commission to segregate

          allowances obtained for speculative purposes from those 
obtained

          for compliance purposes.  Although the NOPR stated that

          speculative allowances should not affect inventory pricing 
since

          they do not relate to utility operations, 28/ it did not

          propose separate account classification for such allowances.  
EEI

          and others recommend that speculative allowances be 
classified as

          investments in Account 124, Other Investments, with any 
gains or

          losses on disposition recorded "below-the-line." 29/  The

          commenters assert that separate account classification is 
needed

          to avoid inappropriate costing of allowances used for 
compliance

          purposes and to distinguish speculative allowances for 
ratemaking

          purposes.  The Commission agrees and will require that 
allowances



          obtained for speculative purposes be accounted for as 
investments

          in Account 124.  Any costs or benefits incurred or realized

          through transactions involving speculative allowances, 
including

          gains or losses on disposition of such allowances, should be

          charged or credited to Account 421, Miscellaneous 
Nonoperating

          Income, or Account 426.5, Other Deductions, as appropriate.  
As

          with other aspects of this final rule, however, this 
accounting

                              

          28/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,579.

          29/  "Below-the-line" accounts contain amounts that are not
               operating income or expenses and, therefore, are not
               generally included in rates.
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          treatment would not be dispositive of the ratemaking 
treatment

          for such costs and expenses.

                    2.   Withheld Allowances

               As noted in the NOPR, section 416 of the CAAA requires 
EPA

          to withhold 2.8 percent of the annual allocation of 
allowances,



          for the purpose of sale or auction by EPA. 30/  The 
Commission

          proposed that, since the utility cannot use these withheld

          allowances, they should be accounted for separately from 
other

          allowances in Account 158.2, Allowances Withheld.

               Comments.  NARUC, the Florida Commission and the 
Georgia

          Commission support the NOPR's proposed accounting treatment.  
The

          Ohio Staff also agrees with using a separate account for 
withheld

          allowances.

               AICPA, Deloitte & Touche, Price Waterhouse and Gulf 
States

          oppose the creation of Account 158.2.  AICPA argues that the

          account would add recordkeeping and reporting requirements 
but

          may not improve the usefulness of the information provided. 

          Price Waterhouse argues that the distinction between this 
account

          and Account 158.1, Allowance Inventory, is not important 
enough

          to warrant separate accounts and that any needed information 
can

          be obtained from the proposed reporting requirements.

               Commission Response.  The Commission believes that 
Account

          158.2 is needed to distinguish between allowances that are

          eligible for the utility's use and those that are not. 



          Allowances withheld by EPA may never be available for the
                              

          30/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,582.
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          utility's use 31/ and should not be included with allowances

          that are available for use.  Also, only those allowances

          available for the utility's use should enter into the

          determination of the weighted average cost of allowances 
used

          during a period.  In the Commission's view, the minimum 
amount of

          recordkeeping needed to maintain a separate account for 
withheld

          allowances is worth the benefits of improved information and 
the

          simplification of monthly computations of allowance 
inventory

          cost.

                    3.   Existing Contracts

               Since the NOPR proposed to create new accounts for

          allowances, the Commission invited comments on whether and, 
if

          so, how the proposed regulations should apply to existing

          contracts expressly based on the existing accounts in the 
USofA,

          e.g., account-specific cost-of-service formula rates or 



joint

          operating agreements. 32/

               Comments.  NARUC and the Florida Commission support

          application of the final rule to such contracts, arguing 
that

          contractual relationships should not dictate the accounting

          requirements of the USofA.  The Michigan Staff agrees, 
stating

          that existing contracts should be amended to reflect the 
costs

          and benefits realized from allowances.
                              

          31/  Withheld allowances will be offered by EPA for sale or
               auction.  Any allowances not sold or auctioned will 
revert
               to the utility from which they were withheld.  When 
such
               allowances become available for the utility's use, they
               should be transferred to Account 158.1.

          32/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,576.
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               The NC Municipal Agency argues that the final rule 
should

          not affect the determination of rate matters under existing

          agreements.  The Agency argues that attempting to apply this 
rule

          to existing account-specific contracts would likely pose a

          substantial risk of unpredictable and improper outcomes,



          including the risk of disturbing the economic balance 
underlying

          existing formulas or agreements.  The Agency argues that, if 
the

          final rule applies to existing contracts, and the Commission

          decides to account for allowances by revising accounts 
already

          included in existing agreements, the Commission should state 
that

          its revision of those accounts will "reopen" all affected 
rate

          agreements.  If this were done, the Agency argues, the 
affected

          parties could then reaffirm or renegotiate their 
arrangements or,

          if needed, seek a Commission resolution of disputed issues.

               NRECA argues that the final rules should not apply

          automatically to existing contracts with account-specific 
rates. 

          NRECA argues that to do so would be tantamount to 
retroactive

          ratemaking.

               The Georgia Commission argues that, for existing 
wholesale

          formula rates, the Commission could mandate a cost recovery

          framework allowing recovery of costs recorded in new 
accounts

          that would have been included in the formula if the accounts

          existed when the contracts were executed.  The Georgia 
Commission

          argues that, otherwise, these contracts will need to be 



modified.

               Several commenters recommend avoiding complications 
with

          existing contracts by classifying allowances in existing
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          accounts, instead of new accounts.  AEP argues that, in 
order for

          utilities to recover allowance costs under existing account-

          specific formula rates without renegotiations or litigation,

          allowances should be classified in existing accounts based 
on the

          ratemaking adopted for each utility.  Atlantic Electric and 
Gulf

          States ask the Commission to use existing accounts in 
prescribing

          a cost recovery framework for existing formula rates.  PSI 
Energy

          asserts that, to ease the transition for companies with 
existing

          account-specific contracts, allowances should be recorded in

          subaccounts of existing accounts.  If the Commission uses 
new

          accounts, AEP and Gulf States ask the Commission to 
automatically

          amend existing Commission-approved contracts.

               If new accounts are used for allowances, EEI, Duke 
Power,



          PSI Energy, Southern Company and Virginia Power argue that, 
for

          existing contracts intended to recover system average costs, 
the

          Commission should specify that the return of and return on 
the

          prudently incurred costs of complying with the CAAA should 
be

          included in the determination of costs to be recovered, even

          though the costs are recorded in new accounts not listed in 
the

          contracts.  EEI and Southern Company assert that, when 
pricing

          mechanisms are intended to recover the cost of specific 
units

          instead of system average costs, the final rule should allow

          economic value to be charged in appropriate instances.

               The Ohio Staff recommends that the parties to existing

          contracts should be required to keep sufficient information 
on
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          allowance trades so that when an order is issued, amounts 
can be

          reclassified in the new accounts.

               Commission Response.  As an initial matter, the 
Commission



          holds that allowance-related costs should be accounted for 
as

          prescribed in this rule even if service is provided under an

          existing contract.  In light of the need for accounting

          uniformity and consistency, the fact that service is being

          provided under existing contracts does not warrant an 
exception

          from this rule.

               The more fundamental issue raised by the commenters is

          whether the Commission, in this rulemaking, should seek to

          resolve all uncertainty on the ratemaking for such costs 
under

          existing contracts.  The Commission believes that issuing an

          edict in this rulemaking on the recovery of allowance costs 
under

          existing contracts would not be in the public interest.  
Trying

          to resolve all uncertainty about ratemaking for allowance 
costs

          under existing contracts would contravene the Commission's 
"rate

          neutrality" intent and, on the record here, would likely 
generate

          considerable confusion.  If the Commission in this 
proceeding

          were to order the automatic inclusion of allowance costs in

          existing contracts, there could be unintended effects on 
cost

          determinations and responsibilities under existing 
contracts.  At

          least at this time, the better course is for affected 



parties, if

          necessary, to renegotiate their contracts to provide for a

          consensual treatment of the costs and benefits of 
allowances, and
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          to file such changes pursuant to Part 35 of the Commission's

          regulations.

               C.   Valuation of Allowances

                    1.   General Rule - Historical Cost

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to measure the 
value of

          allowances, as a general rule, based on historical cost. 33/ 

          The NOPR defined historical cost as the amount of cash or 
its

          equivalent paid to acquire an asset, i.e., its historical

          exchange price.  Under this approach, allowances obtained 
from

          EPA at no cost to the recipient would be recorded at zero 
cost,

          while purchased allowances would be recorded at their 
historical

          exchange price.

               Support for the NOPR.  Many commenters support the use 
of

          historical cost. 34/  The Department of Energy states, for



          example, that historical cost satisfies accounting 
disclosure

          needs, yet allows for independent ratemaking treatment for

          allowances.  APPA asserts that any cost basis other than

          historical cost may lead to miscalculation of rate base.  
APPA

          argues that recording allowances at fair value could

          unjustifiably overstate a utility's assets and operating

          expenses.  The American Gas Association states that 
historical

                              

          33/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,576-77.

          34/  Department of Energy, NARUC, the Florida Commission, 
the
               Georgia Commission, the Illinois Commission, AICPA, 
Arthur
               Andersen, Baltimore Gas & Electric, Centerior, Central
               & South West, Con Edison, Delmarva Power, Gulf States,
               Virginia Power, Wisconsin Electric, Wisconsin Public
               Service, APPA and the American Gas Association.
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          cost is appropriate for valuing all allowances and is 
consistent

          with valuations used for most other regulated assets, 
including

          inventory.

               Wisconsin Public Service states that using measures 
other



          than historical cost would raise verification issues because 
the

          allowance market is unlikely to be highly developed by the 
time

          allowances must be initially recorded.  Wisconsin Public 
Service

          asserts that other measures would likely require utilities 
to

          record significant assets and offsetting regulatory 
liabilities. 

          Wisconsin Public Service asserts that the confusion caused 
by

          recording large assets and offsetting liabilities for 
allowances

          would outweigh any benefits derived.

               Deloitte & Touche supports the use of historical cost 
for

          allowances awarded by EPA at zero-cost, stating that this

          approach is consistent with GAAP.  Deloitte & Touche also 
states,

          however, that these allowances will have significant 
economic

          value, based on the market price for traded allowances.  
Deloitte

          & Touche asserts that using historical cost for a valuable

          economic asset such as zero-cost allowances might not 
present

          users of financial statements and regulators with useful and

          relevant financial information.  Thus, Deloitte & Touche 
urges

          the Commission to undertake a study of this issue.

               Decline in Value of Allowances.  GPU argues that if



          historical cost is used, the final rule should address the 
issue

          of market value declines.  GPU proposes that the excess of 
cost

          over market which is deemed significant and permanent should 
not
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          be written off to the income statement, but should remain on 
the

          balance sheet and be expensed when charged to ratepayers in 
the

          ratemaking process or determined to be uncollectible.

               Atlantic Electric asserts that technological advances 
could

          reduce the value of allowances held in inventory and argues 
that

          this event should be given accounting recognition.  Atlantic

          Electric believes that the accounting should reflect the 
"lower

          of cost or market."

               Allowances From Overcompliance.  The Ohio Staff asserts 
that

          the NOPR did not adequately address the accounting for 
allowances

          freed up by overcompliance, i.e., whether the cost of

          overcompliance should be reflected in the cost of 
allowances. 



          The Ohio Staff asks:  what is the cost of allowances freed 
up by

          overcompliance; how should the costs be determined; and 
where

          should these allowances be recorded?

               Indirect Costs.  The Ohio Staff suggests that the cost 
of

          purchased allowances should include costs directly related 
to

          purchasing specific allowances.  The Ohio Staff asserts that

          costs not directly related to purchasing specific allowances

          should be expensed in the period in which they are incurred. 

          Similarly, Atlantic Electric asserts that certain "handling" 
and

          administrative costs incurred in acquiring allowances should 
be

          included in allowance costs.  Pennsylvania Power & Light 
asserts

          that allowance costs should include the costs of acquiring,

          maintaining and disposing of allowances, e.g., broker fees,

          incentive bonuses and selling commissions.
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               Fair Value.  AEP supports using fair value instead of

          historical cost when doing so is needed to allocate 
compliance



          costs equitably to all ratepayers.  AEP agrees with using

          historical cost for purchased allowances but argues that 
using

          this method for allowances allocated by EPA at zero cost may 
send

          the wrong signal to regulators, i.e., that allocated 
allowances

          always should be valued at zero.  AEP asserts that this 
approach,

          if used for ratemaking, could distribute compliance costs

          inequitably between ratepayers and could discourage 
allowance

          trades between affiliates in least cost compliance 
strategies and

          among non-affiliates in a power pool.

               AEP asserts that using historical cost for allocated

          allowances is contrary to Accounting Principles Board (APB)

          Opinion No. 29 35/ and a recent FASB exposure draft on

          accounting for contributions. 36/  According to AEP, both

          documents support the use of fair value in accounting for 
assets

          received in nonmonetary transactions.

               Coopers & Lybrand argues that allocated allowances 
should

          initially be recorded at current market value, with credits 
to

                              

          35/  FASB, Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 29, 



Accounting
               for Nonmonetary Transactions, in Accounting Standards -
               Original Pronouncements (1991).

          36/  FASB Exposure Draft on Accounting for Contributions 
Received
               and Contributions Made and Capitalization of Works of 
Art,
               Historical Treasures and Similar Assets, File Reference
               No. 096-B (October 1990).
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          operating expenses, and thereafter "marked to market." 37/ 

          Coopers & Lybrand agrees with recording purchased allowances 
at

          cost, but proposes that they also be later "marked to 
market,"

          i.e., valued at current market price.  Coopers & Lybrand 
asserts

          that this method would prevent utilities from recognizing 
the

          gain on sale of unused allocated allowances, accumulated 
over

          time, entirely in the period of the sale.  Coopers & Lybrand

          argues that this method also provides the most relevant

          information about the utility's available allowances at each

          reporting date and about gains and losses incurred during 
the

          reporting period.  Coopers & Lybrand states that the "marked 
to

          market" method depends upon the development of a market 



which

          will allow fair value to be determined within reasonable 
limits.

               Rate Considerations.  EEI agrees with using historical 
cost

          for purchased allowances and states that most EEI members 
agree

          that allowances allocated by EPA at no cost should be 
recorded at

          zero cost.  EEI and others 38/ argue, however, that the

          economic value of allowances should be reflected in the 
pricing

          of allowances used in sales for resale and in the operation 
of

          power pools.  EEI asserts that utilities should be allowed 
to

                              

          37/  Coopers & Lybrand actually applies its recommendation 
only
               to "excess" allowances, i.e., allowances allocated in a
               given year but not needed to offset the recipient's
               emissions in that year.  Coopers & Lybrand argues that 
no
               accounting recognition is needed for allowances used to
               offset emissions in the year in which the allowances 
are
               allocated.

          38/  Allegheny Power, Iowa-Illinois, PacifiCorp, PJM and
               Wisconsin Public Service.
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          recover a fair share of the cost from wholesale customers in

          order to properly compensate retail customers, many of whom 
will

          face rate increases to pay for scrubbers or low sulfur coal.  
EEI

          argues that this is particularly important for allowances

          allocated by EPA at zero cost.  EEI states that, while these

          ratemaking issues may be deemed beyond the scope of this

          rulemaking, the Commission should at least discuss this 
generally

          so that utilities will know the likely results as they 
choose

          compliance strategies.

               Commission Response.  The great majority of the 
commenters

          generally favored using historical cost for both allocated

          allowances and purchased allowances.  For the reasons given 
in

          the NOPR and those cited by the commenters, the Commission

          believes that historical cost is the appropriate measure of 
the

          accounting value of allowances.  Historical cost is the 
primary

          measurement attribute used in the USofA, as well as GAAP, 
for

          recording intangibles and most other utility assets. 39/ 

          Historical cost also is readily ascertainable, verifiable 
and

          free from bias, and provides useful information to 
regulators,

          investors and other users of a utility's financial 



statements. 

                              

          39/  "Historical cost" should not be confused with "original
               cost."  Original cost, when used in connection with 
plant,
               is the cost to the first person devoting the property 
to
               public service.  Historical cost is the acquisition 
cost of
               assets.  The historical cost of purchased plant for a 
public
               utility would be the sum of the original cost and any
               related acquisition adjustments.  See 18 CFR Parts 101
               and 201, Account 114, Plant Acquisition Adjustments.
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          The characteristics of historical cost make it especially

          appropriate for use in regulatory accounting.

               The use of historical cost for accounting purposes, 
however,

          is not intended to control or prejudge the ratemaking 
valuation

          of allowances.  The Commission's determination in this rule

          applies only to the accounting for allowances.

               To the extent that using historical cost for a valuable

          economic asset such as zero-cost allowances is perceived as

          limiting the usefulness and relevance of utility financial

          statements, utilities can alleviate this concern by 
disclosing



          the economic value of allowances in the footnotes to their

          financial statements.  This final rule allows, but does not

          require, disclosure of such information in this way, if 
utility

          management considers disclosure desirable.

               Certain commenters supported valuing allowance 
inventories

          at the "lower of cost or market," i.e., requiring utilities 
to

          write-down their allowance inventories to net realizable 
value to

          reflect permanent changes in the value of allowances.  The

          Commission declines to adopt this recommendation.  At least 
in

          the near term, the historical cost of allowance inventories 
will

          be less than market value for most utilities, due to 
combining

          zero-cost allowances with the cost of purchased allowances 
in the

          inventory pool.  However, even if the historical cost of

          allowances were to exceed market value, it does not 
necessarily

          follow that rates would be set on a basis less than 
historical

          costs.  Thus, at least for now, any need for writing down
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          allowance inventories will be decided case-by-case.  If an 
asset

          is impaired, and rate recovery is not assured, the write-off

          should be recorded in Account 426.5, Other Deductions.  

               Several commenters assert that the accounting valuation 
of

          allowances should include costs directly related to 
purchasing

          specific allowances, e.g., broker fees and selling 
commissions. 

          The Commission believes that significant, directly-
assignable

          acquisition costs should be included in the historical cost 
of

          the allowances.  In theory perhaps all indirect costs of

          acquiring inventory should be added to the inventory's 
purchase

          price.  However, the effort involved in identifying and

          allocating relatively small amounts of indirect costs would

          probably exceed the benefits derived from more precise 
costing. 

          Also, such allocations would probably involve the use of

          arbitrary assumptions and make compliance determinations 
more

          controversial and not necessarily more accurate.  Thus, the

          Commission will limit the inclusion of such costs to 
significant,

          directly-assignable costs of acquiring allowances.  Other 
costs

          incident to acquiring allowances should be charged to an



          appropriate functional expense account when incurred.

               The Ohio Staff asks whether the cost of freeing up

          allowances by overcomplying, e.g., installing scrubbers or

          switching fuels, should be reflected in the historical cost 
of

          allowances.  The answer is no. 40/  The cost of allowances
                              

          40/  See FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,577 n.
38
               ("The cost of any such [compliance] investments or
                                                             
(continued...)
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          should include only the historical cost of acquiring the

          allowances themselves, not the additional costs incurred for

          overcompliance.  Although compliance costs may relate 
indirectly

          to allowances, e.g., by "freeing up" allowances or affecting 
a

          utility's decision to buy allowances or the price a utility 
is

          willing to pay for allowances, overcompliance costs are not 
part

          of the cost of the allowances themselves. 41/  Because the

          money spent for overcompliance relates most directly to the

          item(s) acquired, e.g., the scrubber or the higher cost 
fuel, the



          cost of overcompliance should be accounted for in the cost 
of the

          item acquired.  There is no need, from an accounting 
perspective,

          to assign any part of the cost of overcompliance to 
allowances.

               AEP asserts that using historical cost for allowances

          allocated by EPA is contrary to APB Opinion No. 29 and a 
FASB

          exposure draft on accounting for contributions. 42/  The
                              

          40/(...continued)
               expenditures would be accounted for independent of the
               allowances obtained as a result of such investments or
               expenditures, in the accounts already established for 
such
               costs in the USofA.")

          41/  For example, if a utility paid $500 for an allowance, 
its
               historical cost would be $500.  Installing a scrubber 
in
               order to "free up" this allowance would not increase 
the
               cost of the allowance itself.  Although overcompliance 
may
               add to the utility's options, e.g., to sell the 
allowance or
               save it for future needs, overcompliance does not 
affect the
               cost of the allowance itself.

          42/  The Commission notes that AICPA, in its comments, 
disagrees
               with AEP's interpretation of APB Opinion No. 29.  
According
               to AICPA, allowances do not qualify as nonreciprocal
               transfers eligible for fair value accounting treatment 
under
               APB Opinion No. 29 because the CAAA impose a reciprocal
               obligation on utilities to limit their sulfur dioxide
               emissions.
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          Commission does not believe that allocated allowances are 
within

          the scope of the FASB exposure draft, since the draft 
applies

          only to voluntary transfers, while EPA has a statutory duty 
to

          transfer the allocated allowances as prescribed by the CAAA. 

          Moreover, the exposure draft cited by AEP, as since revised 
and

          re-proposed by FASB, would not apply to "transfers of assets 
from

          governmental units to business enterprises," an exemption 
which

          appears to apply to allowances. 43/  But, even if allowances

          are within the scope of APB Opinion No. 29 or the FASB 
exposure

          draft, the Commission believes for the reasons stated above 
that

          general GAAP is not controlling in this proceeding.

               Coopers & Lybrand argues that "excess" allocated 
allowances,

          i.e., those not needed for current year emissions, should be

          recorded at fair value and later "marked-to-market."  The

          Commission declines to adopt this recommendation in this

          accounting rule as not needed for sound accounting.  Coopers 
&



          Lybrand's method differs from the historical cost method 
solely

          in the timing of the recognition of compliance costs and 
gains

          and losses on disposition of allowances.  If compliance 
costs and

          gains or losses are recognized in different periods for

          ratemaking purposes than for accounting purposes, the 
provisions

          on regulatory assets and liabilities adopted below will 
capture

          the economic effects of such rate actions.

                              

          43/  FASB Exposure Draft on Accounting for Contributions 
Received
               and Contributions Made, File Reference No. 121-A at 2
               (November 1992).
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               Finally, the Commission rejects the argument that fair 
value

          should be used for accounting purposes in order to 
facilitate the

          use of fair value for ratemaking purposes.  If fair value is 
used

          for allowances in ratemaking but not in accounting, the rule

          adopted herein can accommodate this result through the



          recognition of regulatory assets and liabilities.  In any 
event,

          prescribing or prejudging the ratemaking treatment for 
allowances

          is beyond the scope of this accounting rulemaking.  In

          conclusion, for all the reasons stated above, the Commission

          adopts the use of historical cost as the accounting measure 
of

          allowances.

                    2.   Cost Allocation for Package Purchases

               For allowances obtained in a package with other 
commodities,

          e.g., fuel or electricity, the NOPR proposed to determine 
the

          historical cost of the allowances based on their fair market

          value at the time of purchase. 44/  The NOPR also proposed 
to

          allocate the purchase price for a stream of allowances on 
the

          basis of fair value or, if fair value cannot be determined, 
on a

          present value basis using a discount rate based on the rate 
on

          ten-year U.S. Government bonds, i.e., a risk-free interest 
rate.

               Allowances Acquired as Part of a Package.  NARUC, the

          Florida Commission and the Georgia Commission support the 
use of

          fair value in determining the historical cost of allowances

          obtained as part of a package.  NARUC, Delmarva Power and 
the



          Michigan Staff also suggest an optional method based on
                              

          44/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,577-78.
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          allocating the package's historical cost in proportion to 
the

          ratio of each item's fair market value to that of all items.  
In

          support, the Michigan Staff argues that using fair value 
only for

          the allowance part of the package may distort the cost

          allocation.

               Cincinnati Gas & Electric opposes the adoption of a

          mandatory valuation method for determining the value of

          allowances obtained in a package.  Cincinnati Gas & Electric

          asserts that the value of allowances should be determined in 
each

          case based on the facts and circumstances of the case.

               Stream of Allowances.  The Ohio Staff agrees with the

          proposed method of allocating costs for a stream of 
allowances. 

          Allegheny Power states that, if fair value cannot be 
determined

          for a stream of allowances, the present value method is an

          acceptable method unless the contract specifies a different 
cost



          allocation.

               EEI and others 45/ argue that the Commission should not

          prescribe present value or any other method as the sole

          alternative to fair value.  EEI argues that, if fair value 
cannot

          be determined, the facts and circumstances of each trade 
should

          be reviewed to determine which method most accurately 
allocates

          the cost of individual allowances in a stream of allowances.  
EEI

          also states that FASB has begun an inquiry into present 
value

          accounting and argues that it would be premature to adopt a

                              

          45/  Atlantic Electric, Commonwealth Edison, Con Edison, 
Detroit
               Edison, PSI Energy, Virginia Power and Wisconsin 
Electric.
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          present value approach until FASB's inquiry is completed.  
PSI

          Energy argues that, without market data, and because there 
have

          been no trades to determine reasonable methods for 
allocating

          future costs, mandating a single method may be 



inappropriate.

               Atlantic Electric asserts that, if the use of present 
value

          is required, the final rule should describe how to account 
for

          the difference between the purchase price and the present 
value.

               The Discount Rate.  AICPA argues that using a risk-free

          interest rate in a present value analysis ignores 
significant

          market and interest-rate risks.  AICPA contends instead that

          utilities should be required to use any interest rate that

          properly reflects prevailing risk (e.g., the incremental

          borrowing rate).  Price Waterhouse argues that a company-
specific

          incremental rate should be used when prescribed by GAAP.  
Arthur

          Andersen supports using the utility's incremental borrowing 
rate

          or its authorized rate of return as the discount rate.

               EEI and Allegheny Power assert that the discount rate 
should

          correspond to the time period of the stream of allowances 
and

          propose using a company's incremental borrowing rate for the

          applicable years.  EEI argues that this is the discount rate 
used

          in other present value calculations under FASB Statement No. 
13

          46/ and is more relevant to the circumstances of each 
utility.



               PSI Energy and Deloitte & Touche argue that utilities 
should

          be allowed more flexibility in determining the discount 
rate. 
                              

          46/  FASB, Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 
13,
               Accounting for Leases (1976), in Accounting Statements 
-
               Original Pronouncements (1991).
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          PSI Energy argues that participating in the allowance 
trading

          market will pose risks and that these risks will not be 
properly

          reflected in a risk-free interest rate.  PSI Energy also 
states

          that using a risk-free rate would conflict with the 
discounting

          theory used in making financial decisions.

               Detroit Edison supports using a discount rate based on

          Moody's Long-Term A grade bond yield or a similar average 
yield. 

          Detroit Edison agrees that using a rate that achieves 
uniformity

          and comparability among public utilities is beneficial but

          opposes the use of a risk-free rate.

               Commission Response.  The use of fair value in 
determining



          the historical cost of allowances acquired as part of a 
"package"

          was supported by most of those who commented on this aspect 
of

          the NOPR.  The Commission finds this approach appropriate 
and,

          with the clarifications below, will adopt the use of fair 
value

          as the measure of allowances acquired as part of a 
"package."

               The NOPR proposed to determine the historical cost of

          allowances acquired as part of a package based on the fair 
market

          value of only the allowances.  NARUC and others suggest an

          optional method using the ratio of the allowances' fair 
market

          value to the total fair market value of all elements of the

          package.  The fair market value of allowances could be 
determined

          in at least three ways:  by comparing the price of the 
"package"

          with and without the allowances; by direct reference to 
market

          prices; and by use of the ratios suggested by NARUC.  Of the

          three, direct reference to market prices will be most 
readily
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          determinable and easiest to verify.  This method would be 
easier

          for utilities to use and regulators to verify than a ratio-
based

          method, since the former focuses on the fair value of only 
the

          allowances and the latter addresses the fair value of all

          components of a package.  Moreover, these two methods would

          produce the same result in most cases, differing only in the

          presumably infrequent case in which the transfer price 
differs

          from the sum of the fair market values of all components of 
the

          package.  In the more likely case in which the transfer 
price

          equals the sum of the fair market values, a ratio-based 
approach

          would lead to unnecessary effort in documenting the fair 
value of

          non-allowance components of package trades and unduly 
complicate

          the determination of allowance values.  Thus, the Commission

          declines to require the use of a ratio-based method in all 
cases. 

          Instead, the Commission will adopt the NOPR's method as the

          primary method.  However, if reliable market prices for

          allowances are not available, or if the sum of the fair 
market

          values for all parts of the package is determined and does 
not

          equal the transfer price, then an alternative method may be 



used. 

          In such a circumstance, the utility proposing to use an

          alternative method will be required to make a sufficient 
showing

          in support of its decision to use an alternative method.

               Several commenters objected to the required use of 
present

          value when fair value cannot be determined, instead 
recommending

          the use of contractually-specified amounts or amounts 
determined

          based on the circumstances of each case.  The Commission
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          disagrees.  A primary objective of this rule is to provide

          uniform accounting for allowances.  Permitting utilities

          unlimited discretion in choosing the method for valuing

          allowances would be contrary to that objective.  The 
Commission

          believes that, in the absence of fair value, it is necessary 
to

          prescribe a uniform method that is both objective and 
reflective

          of the value of allowances on the date of their acquisition.

          47/  The present value approach reasonably achieves these

          goals, is rational and systematic and reflects the higher 
value



          of an allowance usable today compared to one usable only in 
the

          future.  Although other measures may be more precise in

          particular circumstances, the gain in objectivity and 
uniformity

          more than offsets any possible loss in precision.  
Therefore, the

          Commission will limit the measure of the historical cost of

          allowances acquired as part of a package to present value, 
if

          fair value is not determinable. 

               A number of commenters challenge the proposed use of 
the

          interest rate on ten-year U.S. Government bonds in present 
value

          determinations.  They argue that utilities should be allowed 
to

          use a rate that better reflects the risks involved in 
trading

          allowances as well as each utility's particular 
circumstances. 

          They also assert that the discount rate should correspond to 
the

          time period of the stream of allowances.  The Commission 
finds

          merit in these arguments.  Accordingly, the final rule will
                              

          47/  When contractual values approximate fair market value, 
they
               may be used as the measure of fair market value.  Only 
in
               the absence of fair value must present value be used.
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          provide for the use of the utility's incremental borrowing 
rate

          instead of the interest rate on ten-year U.S. Government 
bonds.

          48/  Incremental borrowing rates, while not as objective as

          government bond rates, will correspond more closely to the 
rate

          utilities will use in considering allowance purchases and 
will

          better allocate the cost of the purchases.  Incremental 
borrowing

          rates also are widely accepted by the accounting profession 
and

          used in a number of present value determinations, including 
the

          valuation of receivables and payables, leases, and plant

          abandonments.  

               Prescribing the use of present value at this time is 
not

          premature even though FASB is still conducting an inquiry on

          present value measurement.  The FASB inquiry relates to 
whether

          discounted present value should be used as the measure of 
assets

          and liabilities that will be realized through future 
receipts or

          payments.  In contrast, the Commission is simply prescribing 



the

          use of present value as a technique for allocating the 
actual

          historical cost of a purchase among allowances of different

          vintages. 49/  Therefore, the present value measurement

                              

          48/  The incremental borrowing rate is the interest rate 
that, at
               the time of the allowance acquisition, the utility 
would
               have incurred to borrow sufficient additional funds to
               purchase the allowance(s) for the amount of time the 
utility
               expects to hold the allowances.

          49/  Atlantic Electric asks how to account for the 
difference
               between the purchase amount and the present value.  
There
               will not be a difference, however, since the present 
value
               calculation merely allocates the total purchase amount 
among
               the acquired assets by vintage.
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          adopted in this rule is different from the determination at 
issue

          in the FASB inquiry.

                    3.   Allowance Trades Between Affiliates

               The NOPR proposed that a company obtaining allowances 
from



          an affiliate should record as its cost the inventory cost of 
the

          affiliate that first obtained the allowances. 50/  The NOPR

          stated that any difference between this cost and the sale 
price

          should be recognized as an equity contribution between 
affiliates

          and recorded in Account 211, Miscellaneous Paid-in Capital.

               Comments.  NARUC, the Florida Commission and the 
Georgia

          Commission support the Commission's proposal, so long as 
records

          allow state regulators to determine the proper ratemaking

          treatment.

               EEI and others 51/ argue that allowances traded between

          affiliates should be valued at fair value.  These commenters

          raise many different arguments.  For example, EEI and 
certain

          others 52/ argue that the proposed rule would discourage

          affiliate trades, contrary to the decision by Congress to 
exempt

          allowance trades from the jurisdiction of the Securities and

                              

          50/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,578.

          51/  Coopers & Lybrand, Price Waterhouse, Chicago Board of 
Trade,
               Allegheny Power, Atlantic Electric, Central & South 
West,
               Con Edison, Consumers Power, the Iowa Working Group, 
GPU,
               Gulf States, IES Industries, Kentucky Utilities, NRECA,



               PacifiCorp and Virginia Power.

          52/  Allegheny Power, Atlantic Electric, AEP, Central & 
South
               West and Southern Company.
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          Exchange Commission (SEC). 53/  Southern Company and AEP 
argue

          that the proposed accounting would undo the Congressional 
intent

          to allow affiliates to transfer allowances on a basis other 
than

          cost.

               Allegheny Power asserts that affiliate trades are

          scrutinized by the Commission, various state commissions,

          internal and external auditing groups, and the SEC.  
Allegheny

          Power argues that trades at less than fair value would raise

          prudence questions.  

               Allegheny Power asserts that open market trading by

          affiliates would be more costly, less efficient and possibly 
less

          reliable than intra-system trading.  Similarly, EEI argues 
that

          affiliates trading on the open market would incur 
unnecessary

          transaction costs.  EEI and Centerior argue that the 
proposed



          rule would impair the ability of affiliated utilities to 
engage

          in least cost compliance planning.  Southern Company argues 
that

          if affiliates cannot transfer allowances between themselves 
at

          fair value, they may not be able to maintain allowance 
reserves

          on a system-wide basis and might increase the number of

          allowances that each utility holds.

               PacifiCorp asserts that, unless fair value is used for

          affiliate trades, full cost recovery is not possible and the

          allowance market will not develop.  The Illinois Commission

          argues that the proposed accounting, by discouraging 
affiliate

                              

          53/  See Section 403(j) of the CAAA, 42 U.S.C.  7651b(j).
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          allowance trades, may impede the establishment of an active

          allowance market.

               The Chicago Board of Trade argues that using current 
market

          value would properly make affiliates indifferent between 
trading



          on the open market or with an affiliate.  The Board argues 
that

          using a valuation method other than market value could 
encourage

          affiliates to trade with each other on a non-competitive 
basis

          instead of on the open market.  The Board asserts that 
affiliate

          trades deprive other interested parties of the public price

          signals needed to help minimize compliance costs.

               The Iowa Working Group argues that the NOPR's proposed

          accounting could lead to cross-subsidization within multi-
state

          companies.  The Group asserts that, in seeking least cost

          compliance, holding companies or affiliated utilities may

          overcontrol emissions at one company's unit to avoid making

          reductions at another company's unit.  The Group states 
that,

          when the allowances freed up by overcontrol are transferred 
from

          the first company to the second one, the use of zero-cost

          accounting could result in the first company subsidizing the

          second one.

               The Group also argues that the proposed accounting may 
lead

          to cross-subsidization between a holding company's regulated 
and

          unregulated operations.  The Group states that, under the 
NOPR's

          proposed accounting, a holding company could transfer 
allowances



          at zero-cost from a regulated company to an unregulated
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          affiliate.  The Group asserts that the unregulated affiliate

          could realize below-the-line profits by selling such 
allowances.

               AICPA, Coopers & Lybrand and Deloitte & Touche argue 
that

          using original cost for allowances acquired from affiliates 
is

          inconsistent with GAAP, which, according to AICPA, usually 
does

          not distinguish between assets acquired from affiliates and 
those

          acquired externally in similar trades.  AICPA asserts that 
the

          Commission should use its enforcement powers to determine 
the

          appropriateness of affiliate trades.

               The Environmental Defense Fund, Centerior, Ohio Edison 
and

          Penn Power argue that affiliate trades should be treated the 
same

          as non-affiliate trades, i.e., an allowance obtained from an

          affiliate should be valued at the sale price, not the 
seller's

          original cost.  The Environmental Defense Fund asserts that 
the



          oversight of state regulators, especially if trades are 
between

          affiliates in two different states, should assure that 
prices

          reflect market value.

               APPA states that fair market value could be used for

          affiliate trades if proper reporting measures assure that 
the

          market is disciplined by full and timely disclosure of 
market

          price information.  APPA argues that if detailed 
information,

          including price and terms, is not available on all allowance

          trades, affiliates should be required to transfer allowances 
at

          historical cost.

               NYDPS supports using historical cost for trades between 
an

          unregulated entity and an affiliated regulated utility, but
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          supports using fair value for trades between two affiliated

          regulated utilities.  NYDPS argues that trades between 
affiliated

          regulated utilities, unlike trades involving an unregulated

          affiliate, are subject to adequate state and federal 
oversight



          and present less risk of manipulation, since regulators will

          likely allocate any profit transfers to ratepayers' benefit.  
If

          fair value is used for trades between regulated affiliates, 
NYDPS

          proposes that a discount (e.g., five to ten percent of 
market

          value) be applied to the derived market value, to recognize

          economies resulting from avoiding market transaction costs.

               NRECA asks the Commission to clarify that the term

          "affiliate" is being used in the corporate legal sense and 
does

          not include entities whose only relationship is that of co-
owners

          of a generating plant.

               Commission Response.  The great majority of commenters

          disagree with the NOPR's proposed accounting for affiliated

          transactions.  These commenters argue that the proposed

          accounting may:  discourage affiliate trades; unnecessarily 
raise

          the cost of acquiring allowances; impair system-wide least 
cost

          planning; raise prudence questions even when parties have 
acted

          prudently; provide misleading price signals to the allowance

          market; result in cross-subsidization between affiliates; 
and

          conflict with GAAP.

               The Commission finds these arguments persuasive and, as



          explained below, has decided not to adopt the proposed 
accounting

          for affiliate transactions.  The Commission believes that 
the
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          cited deficiencies can be avoided by requiring the same

          accounting for affiliate transactions as for non-affiliate

          transactions.  Thus, the Commission will require that all

          allowance transactions, including transactions with 
affiliates,

          be accounted for in the same manner, i.e., the purchase 
price

          (historical cost) of an allowance will be the attribute used 
for

          accounting valuation regardless of whether the allowance is

          purchased from an affiliate or non-affiliate.

               However, since affiliate transactions are by definition 
less

          than arm's length, the Commission will require certain 
additional

          safeguards for allowance transactions between affiliates.  
As

          support for accounting entries used to record purchases from 
and

          sales to affiliates, the Commission will require the 
transacting

          utilities to maintain enough information to allow ready



          identification, analysis, and verification of the market 
value of

          allowances at the time of the transaction, as well as other

          relevant information supporting the reasonableness of the

          exchange price. 54/  The burden of proving the fairness of 
any

          value assigned to the allowances will rest with both the 
selling

          and purchasing utility.  These safeguards, along with 
safeguards

          inherent in existing accounting practices (e.g., 
consolidated

          income statements for affiliates) and in ratemaking prudence

                              

          54/  If the allowance market is not highly active, a range
               indicative of the current market value could be 
inferred
               from the prior and subsequent transaction prices that 
are
               available.

          Docket No. RM92-1-000         - 53 -

          reviews, should prevent abusive affiliate trades intended to

          inflate assets or improperly benefit shareholders.

               NYDPS proposes the application of a Commission-
determined

          discount to the market value of allowances acquired from



          affiliates, to recognize economies resulting from avoiding 
market

          transaction costs.  The Commission finds this refinement

          unnecessary.  As explained above, the final rule allows the

          inclusion of market transaction costs in the historical cost 
of

          allowances.  If savings in market transaction costs are 
achieved

          by trading with affiliates, the Commission believes the book 
cost

          of the allowances should reflect such savings.  However,

          sufficient information on market transaction costs for non-

          affiliate trades should be obtainable without the need to

          establish an arbitrary percentage at this time.  The 
Commission

          has adequate authority to correct any abuses that may occur 
in

          this regard.

               In response to NRECA's request for clarification of the 
term

          "affiliate," the Commission intends the term to mean 
companies or

          persons that directly, or indirectly through one or more

          intermediaries, control, or are controlled by, or are under

          common control with, the accounting company.  This is the 
same

          definition contained in Definition 5 of the USofA. 55/

                    4.   Allowance Futures

               In the NOPR, the Commission distinguished between hedge



          transactions and speculative transactions and proposed to 
treat a
                              

          55/  18 CFR Part 101, Definition No. 5.
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          trade as a hedge transaction only when the utility, at the 
time

          it entered into a futures contract, designated the 
transaction in

          contemporaneous documents as one entered into for hedging

          purposes. 56/  The Commission proposed to defer the costs or

          benefits of hedging transactions in Account 186, 
Miscellaneous

          Deferred Debits, or Account 253, Other Deferred Credits, and 
to

          include such amounts in Account 158.1, Allowance Inventory, 
when

          the related allowances were acquired, sold or otherwise 
disposed

          of.  The Commission proposed to record the costs or benefits 
of

          speculative transactions in Account 421, Miscellaneous

          Nonoperating Income, or Account 426.5, Other Deductions.

               Comments.  EPA supports the inclusion of accounting 
rules

          for allowance futures, stating that the rules will 
facilitate



          utilities' use of allowance futures to manage risk 
associated

          with the allowance market.

               NARUC, the Florida Commission, the Georgia Commission, 
the

          Illinois Commission and APPA support the proposed accounting

          treatment for allowance futures.  NARUC proposes extending 
the

          same rules to "forward contract" trades outside of the 
organized

          exchanges, while the New York Mercantile Exchange proposes

          extending the rules to energy futures and options (e.g., on 
crude

          oil and natural gas).  The Ohio Staff agrees with the 
proposal to

          defer costs or benefits from hedging trades and include such

          amounts in inventory when the allowances are acquired, sold 
or

          otherwise disposed of.  NRECA emphasizes that allowances 
held for
                              

          56/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,578-79.
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          investment purposes should be segregated in a separate 
account

          from allowance inventory held for operating purposes.

               AICPA, Arthur Andersen, Deloitte & Touche and Price



          Waterhouse generally support the NOPR's proposal but assert 
that

          the deferred amounts should be recorded in the allowance

          accounts, not in Accounts 186 and 253.  AICPA argues that

          deferral in the allowance accounts comports with FASB 
Statement

          No. 80. 57/  Coopers & Lybrand argues that the proposed

          accounting for futures contracts should be replaced by a

          reference to FASB Statement No. 80.

               Similarly, EEI and others 58/ cite FASB Statement No. 
80

          and argue that the costs or benefits of hedging transactions

          should be included in inventory as the costs or benefits 
occur,

          and not deferred until the transaction is complete.  In 
support,

          Atlantic Electric asserts that this approach would allow the

          average price of allowances in inventory to reflect hedging 
costs

          regardless of when specific allowances are included in 
inventory. 

          Atlantic Electric questions whether the NOPR's proposed

          accounting conforms to the accounting for hedging of other

          assets, e.g., fuel supplies.

                              

          57/  FASB Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 
80,
               Accounting for Futures Contracts,  6, in Accounting
               Statements - Original Pronouncements (1991).



          58/  AEP, Atlantic Electric, Baltimore Gas & Electric, 
Centerior,
               Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison, 
Delmarva
               Power, Gulf States, Pennsylvania Power & Light and PSI
               Energy.
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               The Wisconsin Municipal Group asserts that the proposed

          accounting could cause ratepayers to bear the risk of a 
hedging

          trade by paying a return on allowances included in rate 
base,

          while shareholders would receive any gain on the trade.  The

          Group asserts that this could occur because the gain or loss 
on a

          hedging trade would be recorded in below-the-line Accounts 
421

          and 426.5, while the allowances would be recorded in

          Accounts 158.1 or 158.2 and might be included in rate base.  
The

          Group asserts that a procedure should be adopted for 
allowances

          used in hedging trades to ensure that these allowances will 
not

          be included in rate base.

               The California Commission asserts that all costs of 
both

          hedging and speculation should be recorded in a non-



operating

          subaccount of Account 421.  The California Commission argues 
that

          distinguishing hedging from speculation would be neither 
feasible

          nor purposeful.  Instead, the California Commission argues, 
the

          proposed accounting would further burden the regulatory 
process

          by requiring regulators to evaluate a utility's designation 
of a

          trade as either hedging or speculation, to ensure that the

          utility is only passing on reasonably incurred costs and not

          siphoning off gains that should be used to reduce its 
revenue

          requirement.  The California Commission argues that its 
proposal

          would discourage utilities from playing in the futures 
market and

          avoid unnecessary accounting and regulatory complexities.

               Detroit Edison argues that utilities should not be 
required

          to designate a transaction as one entered into for hedging
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          purposes.  Detroit Edison asserts that utilities should be

          presumed to enter into futures contracts for the purpose of



          hedging rather than speculating.

               AICPA and others 59/ argue that allowances purchased 
for

          speculative purposes should be recorded in Account 124, 
Other

          Investments.  EEI, Atlantic Electric, Commonwealth Edison 
and

          Florida Power & Light also assert that any gains or losses 
on

          disposition of these allowances should be recorded in

          Account 421, Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income.

               Commission Response.  The Commission will limit the 
scope of

          the final rule on hedge accounting to allowance futures 
traded on

          an organized exchange.  Futures trading is an established,

          standardized practice for which uniform accounting 
requirements

          are practical.  There are numerous other methods of hedging

          (e.g., forward contracts) that do not enjoy the same level 
of

          standardization as futures contracts and therefore may 
require

          different accounting. 60/  FASB is reviewing the accounting 
in

          these areas and the Commission finds it appropriate in this

          instance not to go beyond the limited hedge accounting rules

          adopted herein until FASB's review is completed.

                              



          59/  Arthur Andersen, Deloitte & Touche, EEI, Atlantic 
Electric,
               Centerior, Commonwealth Edison, Florida Power & Light 
and
               PSI Energy.

          60/  In fact, according to a FASB Research Report on hedging
               (FASB, Hedge Accounting: An Exploratory Study of the
               Underlying Issues (1991)), more than 75 different 
hedging
               products exist today.
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               The Commission agrees with certain commenters that

          Account 124, Other Investments, should be designated as the

          proper account for recording allowance futures transactions

          entered into for speculative purposes.  However, the 
Commission

          is not convinced that other changes are needed in the 
proposed

          accounting for futures transactions.  From an informational

          standpoint, there is considerable benefit in requiring 
deferral

          of the costs and benefits of futures trading in Account 186 
or

          Account 253 until the futures contract is closed.  Further, 
the

          amounts of the accounting charges and credits resulting from 
the

          Commission's method should be the same as would be produced 
under



          FASB Statement No. 80, and would merely be displayed 
differently

          on the balance sheet.  The Commission fails to see how this

          difference in display creates a conflict with GAAP.  Also, 
since

          the Commission is requiring the use of a weighted average 
cost

          method in determining the cost of allowances issued from

          inventory, the costs and benefits from futures transactions,

          unless deferred as proposed in the NOPR, could affect the 
income

          statement before the cost of the related allowances is 
expensed. 

          This potential mismatch is avoided if separate deferrals in

          Accounts 186 and 253 are required.

                    5.   Allowances Acquired Through Exchanges

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to account for

          allowances received in exchanges based on the inventory 
value of

          the allowances given up. 61/  For example, when no monetary
                              

          61/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,579.
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          consideration (or "boot") is involved, the value of 
allowances

          received in an exchange would equal the inventory cost of 



the

          allowances given.  When a utility pays boot in an exchange, 
the

          value of the acquired allowances would be the sum of the

          inventory cost of the allowances given up and the boot paid.

               Comments.  NARUC, the Georgia Commission and the Ohio 
Staff

          support the proposed rules.  The Florida Commission also 
supports

          the proposed rules, so long as utility records allow a 
detailed

          review of individual transactions, including an 
identification of

          transactions between affiliated companies.

               PSI Energy and the Ohio Staff state that the proposal 
is

          consistent with GAAP, specifically with APB Opinion No. 29,

          "Accounting for Nonmonetary Transactions."  PSI Energy 
asserts

          that the final rule should refer to APB Opinion No. 29 as 
the

          accounting rule for allowance exchanges.

               Delmarva Power & Light supports the proposed rule but 
notes

          that the NOPR is silent regarding an exchange involving

          dissimilar nonmonetary assets.  Delmarva asserts that when 
an

          exchange of dissimilar nonmonetary assets occurs, the 
accounting

          should be based on the fair values of the assets involved.

               Price Waterhouse opposes the NOPR's proposal to base 



the

          value of allowances obtained in an exchange on the inventory 
cost

          of the allowances given in exchange, plus any boot paid.  
Price

          Waterhouse argues that APB Opinion No. 29 requires that such

          exchanges be accounted for based on fair value.
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               AEP opposes the use of historical cost in accounting 
for

          allowances acquired through exchanges, citing the same 
concerns

          it raised against using historical cost generally.

               Commission Response.  The Commission has carefully 
analyzed

          the comments on allowance exchanges and believes that there 
is no

          need to modify the original proposal.  To the extent, if 
any,

          that GAAP would require the use of fair value in accounting 
for

          an exchange when this rule would require the use of 
historical

          cost, the Commission deviates from GAAP for reasons stated 
above. 

          If ratemaking does not follow the accounting for exchanges, 
the



          economic effects of any differences can be adequately 
provided

          for by recording regulatory assets and liabilities, as 
discussed

          below.

               D.   Inventory Method

                    1.   Weighted Average Cost Method

               The NOPR proposed to use a weighted average cost method 
for

          determining the cost of allowances issued from inventory. 
62/ 

          The Commission stated that this method provides a rational,

          systematic and objective measure of the cost of allowances 
used

          or sold during a period and mitigates the effect of price 
changes

          on income and inventory balances.  The Commission also 
stated

          that if a utility was required to use another inventory 
method

          for ratemaking purposes, any differences in allowance 
inventory

          values and expense amounts for rate and accounting purposes 
would

          be accounted for as regulatory assets and liabilities.
                              

          62/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,579-82.
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               Comments.  A number of commenters support the use of 
the

          weighted average cost method. 63/  The Florida Commission

          notes that this method comports with the method used in 
Florida

          for fuel inventory pricing.  The Illinois Commission states 
that

          the weighted average cost method prevents utilities from

          manipulating allowance costs and that such manipulation 
could

          cause fluctuations in the expensed allowances as well as in 
gain

          or loss recognition.  APPA states that the weighted average 
cost

          method will cause the least seasonal variation in unit cost.

               AICPA argues that the Commission should adopt an 
averaging

          method (e.g., weighted average cost) and require use of that

          method unless a utility demonstrates that another method 
better

          reflects the cost of the allowances.  Similarly, Deloitte &

          Touche suggests modifying the rule to express a preference 
for

          the weighted average cost method, but allow the use of other

          methods when appropriate.

               The Ohio Staff supports using the weighted average cost

          method now, but recommends that the Commission reconsider 
the

          issue after the Internal Revenue Service rules on the tax



          treatment of allowances.  Alternatively, the Ohio Staff 
suggests

          allowing companies to change costing methods if required.

               The North Carolina Staff argues that a utility should 
be

          allowed to use, for accounting purposes, the inventory 
method

          used by most of its regulatory jurisdictions (or the
                              

          63/  NARUC, the California Commission, the Florida 
Commission,
               the Georgia Commission, the Illinois Commission, PSI 
Energy
               and APPA.
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          jurisdictions controlling most of the utility's revenues).  
The

          North Carolina Staff argues that this approach would reduce 
the

          amount of regulatory assets and liabilities, so long as most 
of

          the jurisdictions use the same method.

               EEI and many others 64/ oppose the mandatory use of a

          particular inventory method.  They argue instead that 
utilities

          should be allowed to use any method that is consistent with 
GAAP,

          best fits the utility's activity in acquiring and using



          allowances and is allowed by the primary ratemaking 
jurisdiction. 

          EEI argues that this approach would avoid unnecessary use of

          regulatory assets and liabilities.

               Several commenters assert that the Commission does not

          prescribe a single inventory method for materials and 
supplies or

          fuel and should not do so for allowances.  Virginia Power, 
for

          example, notes that Account 154, Plant Materials and 
Operating

          Supplies, allows the use of a "cumulative average, first-in-

          first-out [FIFO], or such other method of inventory 
accounting as

          conforms with accepted accounting standards consistently

          applied." 65/  Iowa-Illinois states that it uses the last-
in-

                              

          64/  Allegheny Power, the American Gas Association, 
Baltimore
               Gas & Electric, Centerior, Central & South West, 
Cincinnati
               Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison, Con Edison, 
Consumers
               Power, Florida Power & Light, Gulf States, Iowa-
Illinois,
               Kentucky Utilities, PacifiCorp, Wisconsin Electric, 
Atlantic
               Electric, Delmarva Power, IES Industries, NYSEG, Ohio
               Edison, PG&E, PJM, Penn Power, Pennsylvania Power & 
Light,
               Potomac Electric, PSE&G, Southern Company, Virginia 
Power
               and Wisconsin Public Service.

          65/  18 CFR Part 101, Account 154, Plant Materials and 
Operating
               Supplies.
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          first-out (LIFO) method for coal inventories and argues 
that,

          since allowance usage will track fuel usage, allowance and 
fuel

          usage should be valued similarly.  Baltimore Gas & Electric

          argues that the Commission should require only that the 
inventory

          method used for allowances be consistent with the method 
used for

          the related fuel inventory.

               Florida Power & Light argues that, while the weighted

          average cost method is appropriate for fungible inventories 
such

          as fuel, where it is impossible to distinguish between fuel

          bought at different prices and stored in the same tank,

          allowances are individually serialized and can be 
distinguished

          from each other.  Florida Power & Light argues that EPA has

          proposed to require specific identification of allowances 
and

          that the Internal Revenue Service is likely to require 
specific

          identification.  Florida Power & Light argues that the use 
of

          different inventory methods for accounting, tax and 



environmental

          purposes would result in unwarranted administrative burdens

          without discernible benefits to utilities or their 
ratepayers.

               Allegheny Power argues that the specific identification

          method is appropriate for allowances because it can prevent

          distortions in the valuation of allowances charged to retail

          customers.  Allegheny Power argues, as an example, that if a

          company buys allowances for a specific nonaffiliated trade, 
the

          cost of those allowances should be allowed to follow that 
trade

          and not affect the costs charged to regular customers.  
Allegheny

          Power argues that companies may also buy allowances for 
future
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          needs, and that the average cost method can cause current

          ratepayers to pay for allowances that will not benefit them.

               AEP and Arthur Andersen assert, contrary to the NOPR, 
66/

          that the use of different inventory methods for accounting 
and

          ratemaking purposes does not require accounting for 
differences

          in inventory values and expense amounts as regulatory assets 



and

          liabilities, so long as the ratemaking method is allowed by 
GAAP. 

          Southern Company argues that recording regulatory assets and

          liabilities for all differences between inventory values for

          accounting and ratemaking purposes is unnecessary, costly 
and

          administratively burdensome.  Cincinnati Gas & Electric 
argues

          that such accounting could confuse users of financial 
statements,

          with no apparent gain in usefulness or clarity.

               EEI and others 67/ assert that differences between two

          generally accepted accounting methods (e.g., when a state

          commission and this Commission require different methods) 
are not

          regulatory assets under FASB Statement No. 71.

               Ohio Edison and Penn Power assert that the proposal to 
use

          regulatory assets and liabilities to reflect differences in

          inventory methods is an unnecessary complication and that

          concerns continue to be raised by the SEC and accountants 
about

          the collectability of regulatory assets.  They argue that, 
while

                              

          66/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,581-82.

          67/  American Gas Association, Baltimore Gas & Electric,
               Centerior, Central & South West, Commonwealth Edison, 
Gulf
               States, Pennsylvania Power & Light, PJM and Wisconsin 



Public
               Service.
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          these concerns are often baseless, their existence 
demonstrates

          the perception of higher risk associated with such assets.

               Atlantic Electric argues that the Commission must 
assess the

          effects of allowances valued at present value on the 
weighted

          average cost method.  Atlantic Electric asserts that 
amortization

          of inventory costs can be distorted by commingling costs of

          allowances associated with future use with costs of 
allowances

          with more current application.

               AICPA and Deloitte & Touche dispute the NOPR's 
statement

          that "there is no need, for inventory purposes, to 
separately

          identify which allowances were used . . . ."  They argue 
that

          serialization of allowances would better enable independent

          auditors to confirm the existence of allowances and the

          completion of trades, and allow utilities to design 
effective

          internal control and tax systems for allowances.



               The Ohio Staff recommends that if EPA adopts 
serialization,

          utilities should be required to maintain records detailing 
the

          cost associated with each serial number.

               Commission Response.  Based on careful consideration of 
the

          comments, the Commission has decided to adhere to its 
proposal to

          require the use of a single inventory method, the weighted

          average cost method, for allowance inventory accounting.  
While

          there is merit in the recommendation of some commenters to 
allow

          the use of any inventory method that complies with GAAP and 
is

          used for ratemaking purposes, such benefits are outweighed 
by the

          need to limit management's discretion in determining income 
and
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          inventory balances and by the benefits of having a uniform

          accounting method.

               The weighted average cost method has the advantage of

          objectivity in that it limits management discretion in

          determining income and inventory balances.  By comparison, 



the

          other common inventory methods (specific identification, 
LIFO and

          FIFO) provide management greater flexibility to manipulate

          inventory and income balances by timing purchases and sales 
of

          allowances and by specifying which allowances are 
transferred or

          used. 68/  While the Commission has allowed utilities to use

          these other methods for certain inventories, the allowance

          inventory will differ from other inventories, in that some

          allowances will be received at zero cost from EPA and others 
will

          be purchased at market price.  This cost dichotomy does not 
exist

          for other inventories and magnifies management's ability to 
alter

          income and inventory balances under inventory methods other 
than

          weighted average cost method.  The latter method is needed 
in

          this instance to prevent the accounting manipulation made

          possible by the unique disparity of allowance costs.

               Also, the uniformity gained by requiring all utilities 
to

          use a single inventory method produces other valuable 
benefits. 

          Many utilities operate in more than one rate jurisdiction 
and it

          is possible that all such jurisdictions will not use the 
same



          method to price inventory issuances for ratemaking purposes. 

          However, a single inventory method is essential for 
accounting
                              

          68/  See FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,579-80.
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          purposes.  For example, if one jurisdiction uses LIFO for

          ratemaking purposes and another uses FIFO, the principles of

          sound accounting would militate against the use of both 
methods

          in the utility's inventory accounting or the adoption of

          different inventory pools for each jurisdiction.

               Moreover, such jurisdictional differences are likely to

          occur, and require the use of regulatory asset and liability

          accounts, regardless of the method the Commission prescribes 
for

          accounting purposes.  Thus, the use of regulatory asset and

          liability accounts cannot be avoided merely by allowing 
utilities

          to select the accounting method they find desirable.

               Apart from multi-jurisdictional conflicts, the use of a

          uniform inventory method will also help ensure comparability 
of

          financial data within the industry.  Different inventory 
methods



          can substantially alter a utility's apparent financial

          performance and, even if the method used is disclosed, make

          comparisons to other utilities needlessly difficult.

               The Commission disagrees with the commenters who assert

          that, based on FASB Statement No. 71, the use of different

          inventory methods for ratemaking and accounting purposes 
would

          not give rise to regulatory assets and liabilities under the

          USofA so long as both methods are allowed by GAAP.  
Regulatory

          assets and liabilities are defined differently under the 
final

          rule than under FASB Statement No. 71.  In relevant part, 
the

          final rule defines regulatory assets and liabilities as 
arising

          from specific revenues, expenses, gains, or losses that 
would
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          have been included in net income determinations in one 
period

          under the USofA's general requirements but for it being 
probable

          that such items will be included in a different period(s) 
for

          purposes of developing the rates the utility is authorized 
to



          charge for its utility services.  The final rule, however,

          requires the use of a single inventory method for 
allowances--

          weighted average cost.  Thus, under the final rule's 
definition

          of regulatory assets and liabilities, the use of a different

          inventory method for ratemaking purposes could produce 
regulatory

          assets or liabilities, even if the other method is allowed 
by

          GAAP.  Under FASB Statement No. 71, on the other hand, 
regulatory

          assets represent differences between the way costs are 
recognized

          for regulatory purposes and the way costs are recognized for

          enterprises in general.  Several inventory methods are 
acceptable

          under GAAP for industries in general.  Thus, under FASB's

          definition of regulatory assets and liabilities, the use of

          different inventory methods for rates and accounting would 
not

          produce regulatory assets and liabilities so long as both 
methods

          are allowed by GAAP.

               Some commenters appear to misunderstand how the 
Commission

          intends the weighted average cost method to be applied when

          allowances in inventory are of different vintages.  Proposed

          General Instruction 21(D) stated:

                         Inventory included in Accounts 158.1 and



                    158.2 must be accounted for on a vintage

                    basis using a weighted-average method of cost
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                    determination.  Allowances usable but not

                    used in the current year must be carried

                    forward to the next vintage year inventory

                    with the appropriate recognition of their

                    inventory cost in the next vintage year's

                    weighted-average cost.

          Therefore, the application of this method would not 
commingle or

          distort costs of currently usable allowances with the cost 
of

          allowances usable only in future years.  The only time that 
the

          cost of different vintages are combined in the same 
inventory

          cost pool is when a currently usable allowance is not used 
and is

          therefore available for use in the succeeding year(s).

               As to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) rules on the 
tax

          treatment of allowances, the Commission notes that in 
Revenue

          Procedure 92-91 (issued November 16, 1992) the IRS issued



          guidance on certain federal income tax consequences of the

          allowance program.  Nothing in that guidance is directly on 
point

          with respect to inventory methods and, in any event, the tax

          treatment would not dictate the appropriate financial 
accounting

          treatment.  To the extent there are timing differences 
between

          the tax recognition and the financial accounting, the USofA

          provides for appropriate recognition of the tax effect of 
such

          differences.

               As to the comments on serializing allowances, the 
Commission

          does not dispute that serialization would help independent

          auditors to confirm the existence of allowances and the
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          completion of trades, and help utilities to design effective

          internal control and tax systems for allowances.  In fact, 
the

          Commission would encourage the use of serial numbers for 
such

          purposes.  For reasons stated above, however, the Commission 
is

          adopting a weighted average cost inventory method, which 
does not



          require specific identification or cost information by each

          allowance's serial number.

                    2.   Vintaging of Allowances

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to require the 
grouping

          of allowances in inventory by vintage, i.e., by the year in 
which

          the allowances are first eligible for use. 69/  Under this

          approach, only those allowances usable during the current 
year

          (including allowances carried over from prior years) would 
be

          included in determining the weighted average cost of the 
vintage.

               Comments.  Vintaging is supported by Delmarva Power, 
NARUC,

          the California Commission, the Florida Commission, the 
Georgia

          Commission, the Illinois Commission, the Ohio Staff and 
APPA.  

               Consumers Power opposes vintaging, arguing that the

          Commission has not required vintaging for any other 
inventory

          account.  Consumers Power asserts that vintaging of 
allowances

          will impose an unnecessary administrative burden.

               The Wisconsin Municipal Group also opposes vintaging,

          arguing that vintaging is inconsistent with the NOPR's 
statements

          that all allowances are fungible.  The Wisconsin Municipal 
Group



                              

          69/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,582.
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          asserts that the weighted average cost of the allowances 
expensed

          should be calculated using all allowances in inventory.

               Commission Response.  The Commission will retain the

          vintaging requirement in the final rule.  Vintaging is 
essential

          for proper costing of allowances used or otherwise disposed 
of

          during each year.  An allowance not yet eligible for use 
does not

          have the same value as an allowance currently eligible for 
use. 

          To include as-yet-unusable allowances with the weighted 
average

          cost of currently usable allowances would, in the 
Commission's

          view, produce distorted costing.

               E.   Expense Recognition of Allowances

                    1.   Timing of Recognition

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to require 
utilities to

          charge to expense on a monthly basis the number of 



allowances,

          including fractional amounts, corresponding to the amount of

          sulfur dioxide emitted. 70/  The Commission noted that this

          method results in the recognition of expenses during the 
period

          in which the related energy is produced and used and matches

          costs to the revenues received for production, thus 
accurately

          reflecting the results of operations during each period.

                              

          70/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,583.
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               Comments.  Many commenters supported the proposal for

          monthly allowance expense accrual. 71/  EEI comments that 
this

          approach is consistent with the principle of accrual 
accounting.

               Arthur Andersen recommends that the cost basis used for

          expense recognition should be recalculated on a weighted 
average



          cost, year-of-eligible-use basis each month in determining 
the

          monthly expense amount.

               Florida Power & Light agrees that allowances should be

          expensed on a monthly basis, but argues that the expensing 
should

          be based on management's annual compliance plan.  Florida 
Power &

          Light argues that, since months are integral parts of an 
annual

          period and not discrete periods, monthly costs should 
reflect the

          relative portion of the total anticipated annual allowance

          expense according to the compliance plan.

               Coopers & Lybrand recommends replacement of the NOPR's

          proposal with a reference to APB Opinion No. 28, "Interim

          Financial Reporting." 72/  Coopers & Lybrand argues that APB

          Opinion No. 28 provides sufficient guidance on costs and 
expenses

          for interim reporting purposes.

               APPA states that, for some utilities with generating 
units

          using alternative monitoring systems, emission data may not 
be

                              

          71/  NARUC, the Florida Commission, the Georgia Commission, 
the
               Illinois Commission, the Ohio Staff, EEI, Centerior,
               Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison, 
Consumers
               Power, Gulf States, Pennsylvania Power & Light, PSI 
Energy



               and APPA.

          72/  APB Opinion No. 28, Interim Financial Reporting, in
               Accounting Statements - Original Pronouncements (1991).
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          available when the utility closes its expense records for a 
given

          month.  APPA asserts that these utilities should be allowed 
to

          rely on estimates based on fuel sampling and use, with a 
year-end

          true-up coinciding with the extended allowance recording 
period

          adopted in EPA's regulations.  Similarly, Delmarva Power 
asserts

          that allowances should be charged to expense monthly based 
on an

          estimate of the number of allowances used each month, with a

          year-end true-up to actual usage.

               EPA notes that whenever emission data are missing or

          unavailable, a utility must calculate emissions consistent 
with

          estimates prescribed by EPA.  EPA asserts that allowance

          expensing should be based on whatever data (including data

          substituted for missing data) are used to determine 
emissions and

          allowance obligations under the Clean Air Act.  EPA argues 
that



          this result would properly correlate a utility's allowance

          accounting with its actual allowance obligations and costs.

               Commission Response.  The Commission will adopt the 
proposal

          to require utilities to charge to expense on a monthly basis 
the

          cost of allowances, including fractional amounts, 
corresponding

          to the amount of sulfur dioxide emitted.  As suggested by 
Arthur

          Andersen, the cost basis used for expense recognition should 
be

          recalculated on a weighted average cost, year-of-eligible-
use

          basis each month.  The Commission recognizes that in some

          instances actual emission data may not be available when the

          utility closes its expense records for a given month.  The 
use of

          reasonable estimates in such circumstances, with true-ups to
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          actual data in the month the facts become known, is 
acceptable

          for financial reporting purposes.

                    2.   Account Used for Recognition

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to require 
utilities to



          record the expense of allowances in a new account entitled

          Account 509, Allowances. 73/  The Commission stated that

          classification in Account 509 would properly recognize the 
nature

          of allowances as part of the cost of production, but would 
not

          require any particular ratemaking treatment.

               Comments.  The proposed rule is supported by Arthur

          Andersen, NARUC, the Florida Commission, the Georgia 
Commission

          and the Ohio Staff.

               The Illinois Commission does not oppose the creation of

          Account 509 but argues that utilities should be allowed to 
modify

          this requirement to conform to the accounting mandated by 
state

          regulators.  The Illinois Commission argues that it may wish 
to

          allow fuel clause recovery of allowance expenses and, to do 
so,

          may have to require utilities to record allowance expenses 
in

          Account 501, Fuel.  Similarly, Duke Power argues that 
mandating

          the use of an account other than Account 501 will preclude 
many

          companies from recovering allowance costs through fuel 
clauses

          under existing statutes.



                              

          73/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,583.
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               EEI and many other commenters 74/ support the 
recognition

          of allowance expense in a new subaccount within Account 501. 

          Iowa-Illinois argues, for example, that using a new 
subaccount of

          Account 501 would facilitate fuel clause recovery because 
many

          fuel clauses, including those in Iowa-Illinois' retail

          jurisdictions, limit recoverable costs to those included in

          specific accounts.  PSI Energy argues that using a 
subaccount of

          Account 501 would not dictate any particular ratemaking 
treatment

          or violate the goal of rate neutrality because state 
commissions

          will thoroughly review the rate treatment of allowances.

               AEP opposes the creation of a new account, instead

          supporting the use of existing accounts such as Account 501 
or

          Account 506, Miscellaneous Steam Power Expenses.  AEP argues 
that



          short-term sales are generally priced at full recovery of 
fuel

          costs plus partial recovery of O&M costs, so that using 
existing

          accounts, particularly Account 501, may allow recovery from

          short-term energy buyers of the full fair value of the 
allowances

          used for the sale.

               Virginia Power argues that the cost of using allowances

          obtained in fuel-related trades should be recognized in

          Account 501.  As an example, Virginia Power describes a sale 
of

          high sulfur coal bundled with allowances, in which the 
allowances

                              

          74/  Allegheny Power, Baltimore Gas & Electric, Central & 
South
               West, Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison,
               Consumers Power, Delmarva Power, Gulf States, IES
               Industries, Iowa-Illinois, Ohio Edison, Penn Power, 
PJM,
               Potomac Electric, PSI Energy and PSE&G.
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          are needed because burning the high sulfur coal will 
generate

          substantial emissions.

               APPA opposes the use of Account 501 for allowances.  
APPA



          argues that allowances should be held in a separate account 
to

          facilitate correct rate mechanisms such as formula rates.  
APPA

          argues that the recovery of allowances in rates will be a

          distinct and separate issue, so that allowances should not 
be

          treated as part of an aggregate figure.

               Commission Response.  The Commission will adopt Account 
509,

          Allowances, as the proper account for recording allowance

          expenses.  Most of the commenters opposing the use of 
Account 509

          argue that the use of other existing accounts would 
facilitate

          rate recovery.  However, as explained above, the Commission

          intends for this accounting rule to be rate neutral, i.e., 
to not

          favor one particular rate treatment over another.  Using a 
new

          account will best accomplish this objective.  Furthermore, 
the

          use of a separate account for expensing allowances will 
simplify

          access to useful information on a utility's allowance 
program.

                    3.   Allowance Inventory Shortages

               The NOPR proposed that if a utility emits more sulfur

          dioxide than it has allowances in inventory, the utility 
should

          accrue in inventory (Account 158.1) the estimated cost of



          obtaining the needed allowances. 75/  The utility would 
charge

          Account 158.1 for the estimated cost of the needed 
allowances and

          credit the proper liability account.  Any difference between 
the
                              

          75/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,583.
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          estimated and actual cost of allowances would be charged to

          Account 158.1.

               Comments.  Consumers Power, NARUC, the Florida 
Commission

          and the Georgia Commission support the proposed rules.  The 
Ohio

          Staff generally agrees with the proposed rule but recommends 
that

          any estimated amounts charged to the allowance inventory 
account

          should be designated as estimates.  The Ohio Staff also

          recommends that utilities be required to keep records 
supporting

          the cost estimates.

               A number of commenters argue that the cost of meeting 
an

          allowance inventory shortage should be expensed immediately,



          along with the related liability, instead of being charged 
to

          inventory. 76/  AICPA argues that any difference between

          actual and estimated costs should be charged to expense 
rather

          than Account 158.1.

               Commission Response.  The Commission will adopt the

          accounting proposed in the NOPR.  The Commission proposed 
using

          Account 158.1 for recording allowance accruals, instead of 
direct

          expensing, to be consistent with the use of the weighted 
average

          cost method of costing allowances issued from inventory, and 
to

          ensure the completeness of information reported to the 
Commission

          annually on utility allowance programs.

               To clarify the Commission's intent, however, there 
should be

          no delay in expensing the estimated cost of allowances when 
a
                              

          76/  AICPA, Arthur Andersen, Deloitte & Touche, EEI, 
Atlantic
               Electric, Baltimore Gas & Electric, Commonwealth 
Edison,
               Gulf States, Iowa-Illinois and Pennsylvania Power & 
Light.
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          utility has fewer allowances than it needs for its emissions 
to

          date.  When accruals are required, Account 158.1 effectively

          becomes a clearing account in which the monthly cost of 
accrued

          allowances is charged and credited in the same month.  In 
such

          cases, the use of Account 158.1 will provide auditable

          information needed to complete the required reporting 
schedule. 

          Likewise, when differences between the estimated cost of

          allowances and the actual cost become known, the adjustments

          should be made through Account 158.1 and Account 509 within 
a

          single month.  With these clarifications, the proposed 
accounting

          meets the commenters' concerns on expensing allowance costs 
in

          the proper period and at the same time ensures the 
completeness

          of data for Account 158.1.

                    4.   Penalties

               The Commission stated in the NOPR that, if a utility 
incurs

          a fine or penalty as a result of noncompliance with the 
CAAA, the

          USofA requires the fine or penalty to be recorded in

          Account 426.3, Penalties, a below-the-line account. 77/

               Comments.  Commenters agreeing with the proposed 
treatment



          include Consumers Power, NARUC, the California Commission, 
the

          Florida Commission, the Georgia Commission and the Illinois

          Commission.

                              

          77/  FERC Statutes and Regulations  32,481 at 32,583.
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               EEI and Allegheny Power propose the designation of 
penalty

          accounts both below and above the line. 78/  Allegheny Power

          asserts that the NOPR assumed that penalties are not 
recoverable

          in rates, an assumption that Allegheny Power argues may not 
be

          true depending on the circumstances and on regulatory 
decisions.

               EEI and Florida Power & Light assert that penalties 
imposed

          for noncompliance should be reviewed to determine the cause 
of

          the noncompliance.  They argue that if a utility has acted

          prudently to meet emission limits and events outside its 
control



          caused the noncompliance, the penalty should be allowed in 
cost-

          of-service.

               The North Carolina Staff opposes the creation of an 
above-

          the-line account for CAAA-related penalties.  The North 
Carolina

          Staff asserts that designation of an above-the-line account 
could

          encourage a utility to record penalties in that account 
without

          prior regulatory approval, due to its belief that the costs

          should be recovered in rates.  The North Carolina Staff 
asserts

          that such actions not only may misclassify such costs, but 
also

          would make it more difficult to ascertain the utility's 
total

          penalties.

               Commission Response.  The Commission continues to 
believe

          that the proper account to use for all fines and penalties

          incurred through noncompliance with the CAAA is Account 
426.3,

          Penalties.  However, the use of this account is not intended 
to
                              

          78/  "Above-the-line" accounts contain amounts that reflect
               operating income and expenses and are generally 
included in
               rates.
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          preclude a ratemaking body from considering any amounts 
recorded

          therein for ratemaking purposes.  The Commission notes, 
however,

          that IRS Revenue Procedure 92-91, discussed above, states 
that

          the $2,000 per ton penalty imposed under the CAAA is not

          deductible for Federal income tax purposes.

               F.   Gain or Loss on Disposition of Allowances

               The NOPR proposed a two-step process for accounting for

          gains and losses on the sale, exchange, or other disposition 
of

          allowances.  The first step would be to recognize the gain 
or

          loss in income, in either of two new above-the-line 
accounts: 

          Account 411.8, Gains from Disposition of Allowances, or 
Account

          411.9, Losses from Disposition of Allowances.  The second 
step

          would be to recognize the economic effect of regulators' 
actual

          or expected ratemaking treatment of the gain or loss, by

          recording entries in new generic accounts for regulatory 
assets

          and liabilities:  Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets;

          Account 244, Other Regulatory Liabilities; Account 407.3,



          Regulatory Debits; and Account 407.4, Regulatory Credits.

               Comments.  NARUC, the Florida Commission, the Georgia

          Commission, the Illinois Commission and the Ohio Staff 
support

          the proposed treatment.  NARUC states that the proposed 
treatment

          would allow gains and losses to remain in the new accounts 
for

          regulatory assets and liabilities pending a ruling by state

          regulators.

               The Michigan Staff proposes an accounting treatment for

          using the gain from allowance sales to offset expenditures 
made
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          to reduce sulfur dioxide emissions.  Under this proposal, 
the net

          gain from allowances sales would first be recorded as a 
deferred

          credit in a new clearing account.  The utility's management 
then

          would decide how to use the funds.  If the funds are passed 
on to

          stockholders and/or ratepayers, the clearing account would 
be

          reduced and Account 244, Other Regulatory Liabilities, would 
be



          credited.  If the funds are used to offset expenditures made 
to

          reduce emissions, the clearing account would again be 
reduced,

          but the credit entries would be made in the affected plant,

          deferred debit, or operating expense accounts.  The Michigan

          Staff argues that this treatment would encourage utilities 
to

          finance emission reductions with the funds generated from

          allowance sales.

               Allegheny Power argues that the accounting for gains 
and

          losses on disposition of allowances should allow for 
deferrals

          with subsequent amortization over the expected benefit 
period

          and/or in accordance with regulatory direction.  Allegheny 
Power

          analogizes to previous investment tax credit programs.

               PSI Energy, Detroit Edison and Atlantic Electric oppose 
the

          two-step process of first recording gains or losses in 
income and

          then accounting for the regulatory treatment of such gains 
or

          losses.  PSI Energy asserts that this process could distort 
the

          income statement by accounting for a single transaction as 
two

          offsetting amounts in the income statement.  PSI Energy 
suggests

          instead that the economic effects of the regulatory 



treatment of
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          allowance-related gains or losses should be accounted for 
under

          the provisions of FASB Statement No. 71.  

               AICPA and Arthur Andersen argue that the proper 
accounting

          for a gain on sale of allowances is as follows:  (1) If 
there is

          uncertainty as to the regulatory treatment, the gain should 
be

          deferred pending resolution of the uncertainty; (2) If there 
is

          certainty as to the regulatory treatment, the gain should be

          accounted for consistent with FASB Statement No. 71, to the

          extent a regulatory liability results; and (3) If the gain, 
or

          any part thereof, accrues to shareholders, that amount 
should be

          recognized as income currently and recorded in Account 421,

          Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income.  AICPA argues that a loss

          should be recognized currently and recorded in Account 421,

          unless a regulatory asset is established under FASB 
Statement

          No. 71.

               A number of commenters propose the designation of 



accounts

          both above and below the line for gains and losses on 
allowance

          trading. 79/  Price Waterhouse argues that provision should 
be

          made for below-the-line recognition when circumstances 
warrant. 

          EEI argues that below-the-line accounts are needed because 
state

          regulators may not always follow the procedure proposed by 
the

          Commission.  Centerior argues that using only above-the-line

          accounts unfairly prejudices future ratemaking with a bias 
toward

          allocating these amounts solely to customers.
                              

          79/  Price Waterhouse, EEI, Allegheny Power, Baltimore Gas &
               Electric, Centerior, Florida Power & Light, GPU, Iowa-
               Illinois, PacifiCorp and Pennsylvania Power & Light.
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               A number of commenters see no need to create new 
accounts

          for gains and losses on disposition of allowances and 
instead

          suggest modifying existing accounts, both above and below 
the

          line, to accommodate gains and losses on allowance trades. 
80/ 



          PJM and PSE&G assert, for example, that new accounts are not

          needed because the Commission has stated that the sale of

          allowances is the same as the sale of any other asset.

               AEP argues that the final rule should prescribe 
accounting

          for sharing gains and losses between ratepayers and 
shareholders. 

          AEP argues that when a commission's past precedent indicate 
that

          gains will be shared between ratepayers and shareholders, 
the

          latter's portion of the gain should be initially recorded 
below-

          the-line to avoid subsequent reclassification.

               Deloitte & Touche argues that a gain accruing to the 
benefit

          of shareholders should be credited directly to Account 421,

          Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, rather than first being

          credited to Account 411.8, Gains from Disposition of 
Allowances. 

          Otherwise, Deloitte & Touche states, the same gain could be

          reported twice in the income statement.

               Commission Response.  Upon considering the comments on 
this

          issue, the Commission has decided to simplify the proposed

          accounting for gains and losses on disposition of 
allowances. 

          The NOPR proposed a two-step process under which a utility 
would

          first recognize these gains and losses in its income 
statement



                              

          80/  Baltimore Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison, GPU, 
Ohio
               Edison, PJM, PSE&G and Penn Power.
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          and then account for the economic effects of the regulatory

          treatment by recording a regulatory liability or asset.  The

          Commission now considers this two-step process unnecessary 
and

          undesirable.  Instead, the Commission will adopt, in large 
part,

          the suggestions of AICPA and Arthur Andersen.

               Gains on dispositions of allowances should be accounted 
for

          as follows.  First, if there is uncertainty as to the 
regulatory

          treatment, the gain should be deferred in Account 254, Other

          Regulatory Liabilities, pending resolution of the 
uncertainty. 

          Second, if there is certainty as to the existence of a 
regulatory

          liability, e.g., if regulators have ordered the gain to be 
passed

          onto ratepayers over several years, the gain will not be

          recognized in income.  Instead, it will be credited to

          Account 254, with subsequent recognition in income when



          reductions in charges to customers occur or the liability is

          otherwise satisfied.  Third, all other gains will be 
credited to

          Account 411.8, Gains from Disposition of Allowances.

               Losses on disposition of allowances that qualify as

          regulatory assets should be charged directly to Account 
182.3,

          Other Regulatory Assets.  All other losses should be charged 
to

          Account 411.9, Losses from Disposition of Allowances.

               The Commission declines to adopt the suggestion of 
several

          commenters that it provide for below-the-line recognition of

          gains or losses on disposition of allowances (other than 
gains or

          losses relating to speculative investments, as discussed 
above). 

          The USofA does not, and should not, require each transaction 
to
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          be shown above or below the line based upon whether 
customers or

          stockholders bear the expense or receive the benefits of the

          transaction.  Instead, the nature of the transaction 
determines

          whether it is shown as utility operating income (above-the-



line)

          or as other income and deductions (below-the-line).  With

          enactment of the CAAA, allowance transactions are expected 
to

          become an integral part of utility operations, especially if 
the

          market for allowance trading develops as intended.  The 
above-

          the-line classification required herein does not dictate how

          gains and losses on dispositions of allowances should be

          apportioned between ratepayer and stockholders, but merely

          reflects the fact that allowance transactions are a part of

          utility operations.

               G.   Regulatory Assets and Liabilities

               The Commission proposed in the NOPR to provide 
accounting

          for regulatory assets and liabilities, i.e., assets and

          liabilities created through the ratemaking actions of 
regulatory

          agencies and not specifically provided for in other 
accounts. 

          The NOPR proposed to create four new accounts for regulatory

          assets and liabilities:  Account 182.3, Other Regulatory 
Assets;

          Account 244, Other Regulatory Liabilities; Account 407.3,

          Regulatory Debits; and Account 407.4, Regulatory Credits.  
The

          first two are balance sheet accounts; the latter two are 
income

          accounts.



               As proposed, Account 182.3 would include costs incurred 
and

          charged to expense which have been, or are soon expected to 
be,
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          authorized for recovery through rates and which are not

          specifically provided for in other accounts.  Regulatory 
assets

          would be recorded by charges to Account 182.3 and credits to

          Account 407.4.  Amounts in Account 182.3 would be amortized 
to

          Account 407.3 over the appropriate rate recognition period.

               Account 244 would include liabilities imposed by the

          ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies and not 
specifically

          provided for in other accounts.  Included in Account 244 
would be

          revenues or gains realized and credited to income that the

          company is required, or is expected to be required, to use 
to

          reduce future rates.  Regulatory liabilities would be 
established

          by credits to Account 244 and debits to Account 407.3.  
Amounts

          included in Account 244 would be amortized to Account 407.4 
over



          the appropriate rate recognition period.

               Support for the NOPR.  National Fuel Gas, the Florida

          Commission and the Ohio Staff support the proposed rule.  
The

          Ohio Staff states that the proposed treatment will provide

          uniformity in the way utilities report the economic effects 
of

          regulatory actions and will facilitate review of regulatory

          assets and liabilities.

               Support for the Status Quo.  Virginia Power and PSI 
Energy

          oppose any change in current accounting practices for 
regulatory

          assets and liabilities.  Virginia Power argues that the

          accounting practices used over the years have worked well 
and

          should be considered GAAP for regulated entities.  PSI 
Energy

          argues that the USofA already provides sufficient guidance 
and
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          accounts for regulatory assets and liabilities and that 
financial

          reporting rules ensure the itemization in financial 
statements of

          significant regulatory assets or liabilities.



               Procedural Objections.  A large number of commenters 
urge

          deletion of this issue from this proceeding and initiation 
of a

          separate rulemaking on regulatory assets and liabilities. 
81/ 

          Many of these commenters assert that the issue of regulatory

          assets and liabilities is too important and complex to be

          included in a rulemaking on accounting for allowances.

               Pennsylvania Power & Light and Wisconsin Electric argue 
that

          this proceeding should address only those regulatory assets 
and

          liabilities related to allowances and that other regulatory

          assets and liabilities should be considered in a separate

          rulemaking.

               AICPA, Arthur Andersen and Deloitte & Touche argue that 
the

          following issues should be exempted from the final rule 
pending

          further study:  whether FASB instructs regulated enterprises 
to

          account for certain effects on income taxes only on the 
balance

          sheet, not on the income statement; whether deferred returns 
from

          phase-in plans and other similar deferrals should be 
reported

          below-the-line; and whether some items are classified in a 
way

          unique to the regulatory process and are not accounted for 
as



          proposed in the NOPR.
                              

          81/  AICPA, Arthur Andersen, Coopers & Lybrand, Deloitte &
               Touche, EEI, Central & South West, Commonwealth Edison, 
Con
               Edison, Detroit Edison, Duke Power, Gulf States, Kansas 
City
               Power & Light, Kentucky Utilities, PJM, Potomac 
Electric,
               PSE&G and Wisconsin Public Service.
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               General Substantive Objections.  AEP argues that, 
according

          to FASB, regulatory assets and related deferred income taxes

          should be reflected only on the balance sheet.  PSI Energy 
argues

          that the income statement presentation of phase-in plans 
should

          be specifically excluded from the final rule.

               AEP also argues that, if a utility is deferring 
significant

          costs, e.g., through a phase-in plan, and is accruing a 
return on

          the unrecovered balances, the NOPR may wrongly move the 
credit

          for the deferred return from below-the-line to above-the-
line. 

          AEP argues that this result would distort both operating and 
non-



          operating income and is contrary to the regulatory intent to

          provide the credit as compensation to investors, not as a

          reduction of the cost of service.

               Centerior argues that a new account is needed for the

          deferral of return through a carrying charge because 
crediting

          such amounts to Account 407.4, an above-the-line account, 
would

          be inconsistent with past Commission practice.  Centerior 
argues

          that the Commission has consistently required the carrying 
charge

          to be credited to Account 421, Miscellaneous Nonoperating 
Income,

          a below-the-line account.

               EEI argues that the Commission should allow certain

          regulatory assets and liabilities, such as the gross-up of

          portions of previously-recorded AFUDC, to be classified with 
the

          plant accounts.  EEI also argues that certain costs should 
be

          presented separately from other regulatory assets and

          liabilities.  EEI states, for example, that the net phase-in
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          costs capitalized in each period or the net amount of 
previously



          allowable phase-in costs recovered during each period should 
be

          reported as a separate item of other income or expense in 
the

          income statement.

               Applicability of Accounts 407.3 and 407.4.  EEI argues 
that

          utilities should be allowed to use accounts other than 407.3 
and

          407.4 if state regulators have previously allowed such use.  
EEI

          argues that if state regulators have allowed the use of 
other

          accounts, the requirement to use Accounts 407.3 and 407.4 
should

          apply only prospectively.  Allegheny Power and Kansas City 
Power

          & Light assert that use of the new accounts should not be

          required if the commission with primary ratemaking 
jurisdiction

          requires the use of other accounts.

               Southern Company argues that the new accounts should 
apply

          only to new regulatory assets and liabilities.  Southern 
Company

          asserts that the new accounts could lead to cost recovery

          problems under existing contracts and joint ownership 
agreements

          under which costs previously deferred are now being 
amortized to

          an account reflected in formulary billings.  Southern 
Company



          argues that a change in account classification would 
jeopardize

          cost recovery and could require costly renegotiation of 
contracts

          and agreements.

               AEP argues that, if Accounts 407.3 and 407.4 are 
adopted,

          these accounts should not apply to deferred income taxes.  
AEP

          argues that the needed information is not always available 
for

          individual book/tax timing differences, especially those
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          involving plant-in-service.  AEP argues that identifying the

          proper accounts in which deferred taxes should be recorded 
can be

          difficult or impossible.

               Several commenters argue that regulatory assets and

          liabilities should be recorded in income statement accounts

          reflecting the nature of the underlying transactions, 
regardless

          of when the transactions are recognized. 82/  The American 
Gas

          Association, for example, asserts that financial statement

          readers are more interested in the nature of a company's



          transactions than in the differences between GAAP for non-

          regulated and regulated businesses.  The Association asserts

          that, when necessary, utilities and regulators can determine 
the

          effect of regulation for ratemaking purposes and that these

          differences should not be the focus of the statements.

               Effect on Coverage Ratios.  EEI, AEP, Gulf States and

          Virginia Power assert that using new Accounts 407.3 and 
407.4

          will distort the computation of coverage ratios under SEC 
rules. 

          They assert that, under the standard coverage formula, the

          adjustments to income taxes would be added back to determine

          earnings for coverage purposes, but the related adjustments 
to

          the regulatory asset and liability income statement accounts

          would not be added back.

               Defining Regulatory Assets and Liabilities.  A number 
of

          commenters argue that regulatory assets and liabilities 
should be
                              

          82/  American Gas Association, Baltimore Gas & Electric, 
Columbia
               Gas, Con Edison, Virginia Power and Wisconsin Public
               Service.
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          defined more consistently with FASB Statement No. 71. 83/ 

          They argue, for example, that the USofA should allow 
recognition

          of regulatory assets and liabilities only when rate recovery 
is

          probable, i.e., likely to occur, not just reasonably 
expected. 

          Otherwise, they argue, utilities might have to report the 
same

          transactions under two sets of accounting principles.

               NARUC notes that Account 182.3 includes regulatory 
assets

          related to the amortization or normalization of certain 
costs,

          and suggests that the account be clarified to include only 
those

          regulatory assets "related to the amortization of specific 
and

          significant non-recurring or infrequent operating or 
maintenance

          expense items . . . ."  In support, NARUC states that the 
word

          "normalization" is ambiguous.  The North Carolina Staff 
similarly

          argues that, in any ratemaking decision, regulators may 
adopt

          several adjustments to set rates at an average, or "normal"

          level, but not to provide for recovery of a specific cost in 
a

          period other than the one in which it would be recognized 
for

          accounting purposes.  The North Carolina Staff argues that,



          contrary to the implication in the NOPR, it would be

          inappropriate to record a regulatory asset or liability for 
such

          adjustments.

               Inconsistent Classification.  Many commenters note that

          proposed Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets, is 
classified as

                              

          83/  AEP, AICPA, Arthur Andersen, EEI, Centerior, 
Commonwealth
               Edison, Consumers Power, the Georgia Commission, NARUC, 
the
               North Carolina Staff, Price Waterhouse, PSI Energy and
               Virginia Power.
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          a deferred asset while proposed Account 244, Other 
Regulatory

          Liabilities, is classified as a current liability.  A number 
of

          commenters argue that regulatory assets and liabilities 
should

          both be classified in deferred accounts. 84/  Others propose

          the establishment of both current and deferred accounts for 
both

          regulatory assets and liabilities. 85/  Still others find

          either of these two approaches acceptable. 86/  The American

          Gas Association and Con Edison argue that the classification 



of a

          regulatory asset or liability as current or deferred should 
be

          determined by GAAP.

               Commission Response.  The Commission now believes that,

          although separate accounts for regulatory assets and 
liabilities

          should still be established in this rulemaking, the two-step

          process described in the NOPR is not generally necessary and 
in

          some instances may contribute to inappropriate results.  
Based

          upon the comments received, the Commission will make certain

          changes in the accounting required for regulatory assets and

          liabilities.

               For consistency in the balance sheet presentation of

          regulatory assets and liabilities, the Commission will 
renumber

                              

          84/  AEP, Baltimore Gas & Electric, Centerior, Delmarva 
Power,
               PacifiCorp, PJM, Ohio Edison, Penn Power and Wisconsin
               Electric.

          85/  Allegheny Power, Central & South West, PG&E, Virginia 
Power,
               Price Waterhouse and Potomac Electric.

          86/  EEI, Cincinnati Gas & Electric, Commonwealth Edison, 
Gulf
               States, IES Industries, NYSE&G, PSI Energy and 
Wisconsin
               Public Service.
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          proposed Account 244, Other Regulatory Liabilities, to 
Account

          254.  Account 254 will be in the deferred credits section of 
the

          balance sheet, thus paralleling the placement of Account 
182.3,

          Other Regulatory Assets, in the deferred debits section of 
the

          balance sheet.

               The Commission will require that deferred returns and/
or

          carrying charges accrued on regulatory assets and 
liabilities be

          credited to Account 421, Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, 
or

          charged to Account 431, Other Interest Expense, as 
appropriate. 

          Both of these accounts are below-the-line.  This change,

          recommended by several commenters, is needed to conform the

          required accounting treatment to the accounting used in 
recording

          deferred returns and/or carrying charges in other 
circumstances.

               The Commission will also redefine regulatory assets and

          liabilities to use terms more similar to those used in FASB

          Statement No. 71, in order to avoid unnecessary differences

          between financial statements issued for regulatory purposes 



and

          general purpose financial statements.  The term "probable," 
as

          used in the definition adopted herein for regulatory assets 
and

          liabilities, refers to that which can reasonably be expected 
or

          believed on the basis of available evidence or logic but is

          neither certain nor proved. 87/

                              

          87/  Webster's New World Dictionary of the American 
Language, 2d
               college ed. [New York: Simon and Schuster, 1982] at 
1132. 
               This is the meaning referred to in FASB Concepts 
Statement
               No. 6, Elements of Financial Statements,  25 n.18 and  
35
               n.21, (1985) (superseding FASB Concepts Statement No. 
3), in
               Accounting Statements - Original Pronouncements (1991).
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               Finally, to reduce other possible conflicts with 
current

          practices, the Commission will modify the proposed text of 
the

          accounts for regulatory assets and liabilities.  Under the

          originally-proposed accounting for regulatory assets and

          liabilities, all entries to Accounts 182.3 and 244 (now 254)



          would have been through charges or credits to Accounts 407.3 
and

          407.4.  Also, the proposed accounting would have required 
current

          expense (revenue) recognition consistent with the USofA

          requirements as determined without regard to the creation of

          regulatory assets and liabilities; whereas, the current 
practice

          is generally not to recognize the expense (revenue) but to

          capitalize the cost (or recognize a liability).  The 
proposed

          accounting would therefore have affected income statement

          accounts even though net income was not affected (i.e., a

          liability would be recorded along with an equal regulatory 
asset

          or an asset would be recorded along with an equal regulatory

          liability).  Although net income would not have been 
affected,

          the NOPR's proposed accounting could have distorted various

          financial ratios, such as pre-tax interest coverage 
calculations. 

          Thus, the Commission will adopt Accounts 407.3 and 407.4, as

          modified, to provide for separate income and expense 
recognition

          only in appropriate situations, such as for the net amount

          capitalized for phase-in plans in each period and the net 
amount

          of previously capitalized allowable costs recovered during 
each

          period.
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               H.   Reporting Requirements

               Based on the proposed accounting for allowances and

          regulatory-created assets and liabilities, the NOPR proposed 
to

          require new schedules and changes to existing schedules in 
the

          Annual Reports (Forms 1, 1-F, 2 and 2-A) filed by electric

          utilities, licensees and natural gas companies.  Of 
particular

          note, the NOPR proposed a new schedule for reporting the 
number

          and cost of allowance transactions, to include a utility's

          beginning- and end-of-year balance of allowances; 
acquisitions by

          issuance and returns from EPA; acquisitions by purchases and

          transfers; relinquishments by charges to expense; 
relinquishments

          by sales and transfers; net sales proceeds; and gains and 
losses.

               Allowance Trading Information.  EPA supports the NOPR's

          proposal to require reporting of allowance trades, asserting 
that

          the information will be helpful to other regulators and 
traders

          in the allowance market.  The Ohio Staff also supports the



          proposed reporting requirements and asks that utilities

          additionally be required to report market-related 
information,

          e.g., each allowance trade, the parties thereto and the

          corresponding amounts.  The Ohio Staff asks the Commission 
to

          compile the market information and make it available to all 
state

          commissions.

               The Iowa Working Group argues that market price and 
contract

          term data must be collected and made available because of 
the

          planned or expected use of fair value for certain accounting

          purposes (e.g., inter-affiliate trades) and ratemaking 
purposes. 
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          The Group asks the Commission to compile a database on 
allowance

          prices and contract terms for all jurisdictional utilities

          beginning in 1994, for two years or until the private market

          takes over this function.  The Group proposes that the 
Commission

          require quarterly filings of price and contract term 
information,

          and compile the information in a publicly available 
database,



          omitting the names of the traders.

               APPA argues that the proposed reporting requirements 
are not

          adequate for purposes of determining fair market value at 
the

          time of a given trade.  APPA argues that the Commission 
should

          require full and timely public disclosure of the details on

          allowance trades, including market price information.  APPA 
and

          the NC Municipal Agency assert that such information will 
promote

          a vigorous allowance market by minimizing uncertainties 
about

          reasonable prices and terms.  APPA argues that the 
availability

          of price information also will discipline the market by

          facilitating public inspection of trades by utilities, 
brokers,

          regulators and consumer advocates.  APPA asks the Commission 
to

          consider using an electronic bulletin board to collect

          information as each transaction closes, requiring 
identification

          of the purchaser and seller, quantity, price, vintage, and 
terms

          and conditions.

               EEI and others 88/ argue that information on allowance

          trades should be kept confidential.  EEI argues, for 
example,
                              



          88/  AEP, Centerior, Consumers Power, Detroit Edison, Gulf
               States, Iowa-Illinois, PJM, PSE&G, Virginia Power and
               Wisconsin Electric.

          Docket No. RM92-1-000         - 97 -

          that EPA does not require the parties to disclose the price 
in

          private sales.  AEP asserts that, if a public market does 
not

          develop, trading information will be private and, if 
disclosed,

          could adversely affect future trading possibilities.  PSI 
Energy

          asserts that, while the information in the proposed 
reporting

          requirements will be needed for an active trading market and

          informed regulatory decisions, there are more appropriate, 
less

          detailed means of acquiring the information, e.g., through

          market-driven mechanisms such as brokers, newsletters or 
futures

          contracts on the Chicago Board of Trade.  Virginia Power,

          Consumers Power and Pennsylvania Power & Light argue that

          information on allowance trades should be reported in 
aggregate,

          not by the specifics of each trade.  These commenters and 
others

          express concern generally about the scope of information 
sought



          on allowances, and suggest conforming this reporting 
requirement

          to the requirements for nuclear fuel materials, materials 
and

          supplies or the monthly cost and quality of fuels.

               Technical Changes.  Consumers Power asserts that 
Instruction

          No. 2 for page 228, Allowances, requiring that all allowance

          acquisitions be recorded at historical cost, is not 
consistent

          with proposed General Instruction 21, prescribing the use of 
fair

          value for the acquisition of allowances eligible for use in

          different years.  Consumers Power argues that Instruction 
No. 2

          should be expanded to address reporting for allowances 
usable in

          future years.  
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               Consumers Power also argues that lines 31-36 and 42-46 
of

          page 228, requiring data on Net Sales Proceeds and Gains or

          Losses by the period in which the allowances are first 
eligible

          for use, are not needed for analyzing the activity of the

          allowances account and should be eliminated.  



               Consumers Power asserts that lines 37-40 of page 228,

          requiring data on allowances withheld, do not provide for 
any

          reduction in withheld allowances sold at EPA's direct sales 
or

          auctions.  Consumers Power recommends the addition of a line 
for

          sales to reduce the Allowances Withheld amount to what is

          available to the utility.

               The Wisconsin Municipal Group argues that page 228 
should be

          amended to show the calculation of the weighted average cost 
of

          allowances.

               Pennsylvania Power & Light seeks clarification of a 
possible

          inconsistency on the Statement of Cash Flows, pages 120 and 
121

          of FERC Form 1.  Pennsylvania Power & Light notes the 
proposed

          identification, in the section for investment activities, of 
the

          net increase (decrease) in allowances and assumes that this 
item

          includes only allowances held for speculation.  Pennsylvania

          Power & Light argues that a similar line should be included 
in

          the section on operating activities for allowances held for 
the

          utility's use.

               AEP proposes raising the level below which a utility, 



for

          reporting purposes, may aggregate minor items in Account 
182.3,

          Other Regulatory Assets, and Account 244, Other Regulatory
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          Liabilities.  The Commission proposed in the NOPR to allow

          grouping of items equal to less than five percent of the 
year-end

          balance or amounts less than $50,000, whichever is less.  
AEP

          proposes changing $50,000 to $100,000, in order to avoid

          excessive reporting detail on immaterial amounts.

               Pennsylvania Power & Light asserts that page 232, Other

          Regulatory Assets, and page 278, Other Regulatory 
Liabilities,

          should include an additional column for Balances at 
Beginning of

          Year, to match similar presentations elsewhere in FERC Form 
1.

               Washington Gas recommends expanding the proposed

          instructions to Form Nos. 2 and 2-A, to clarify that the

          amortization period for regulatory assets and liabilities 
need

          not be disclosed when regulators have not issued a final 
order

          establishing the appropriate rate recovery period.



               Baltimore Gas & Electric and Florida Power & Light 
argue

          that the proposed reporting of regulatory assets and 
liabilities

          in FERC Forms 1 and 2 is inconsistent with the proposed

          accounting for those assets and liabilities.  Baltimore Gas 
&

          Electric asserts that, under the proposed accounting, 
regulatory

          assets and liabilities may be created and extinguished only 
by

          entries to new accounts 407.3 and 407.4.  Baltimore

          Gas & Electric asserts, however, that the proposed pages in

          Forms 1 and 2 would require disclosure of the offsetting 
income

          statement accounts used to set up and amortize regulatory 
assets

          and liabilities.
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               The Michigan Staff recommends revising the proposed

          instructions for Account 244, Other Regulatory Liabilities, 
in

          Part 201 to delete the reference to the disposition of

          allowances, unless it is anticipated that natural gas 
companies

          will own allowances as part of their regulated business.  



The

          Michigan Staff asserts that if a natural gas company did 
acquire

          allowances, consideration should be given to recording their 
cost

          in Account 121, Non-utility Property.

               Commission Response.  Upon considering the comments on

          allowance trading information generally, the Commission has

          decided to adhere, for now, to the approach proposed in the 
NOPR. 

          Requiring annual reporting of allowance trading information

          strikes a balance between those commenters seeking

          confidentiality for trading data and those seeking more 
extensive

          disclosure than was proposed in the NOPR.

               The Commission does not agree that the reporting

          requirements will create a competitive burden for utilities

          required to file data on revenues from allowance sales and 
costs

          of allowance purchases.  The Commission is not persuaded 
that

          such utilities will be at a competitive disadvantage.  Also, 
such

          price data is needed by regulators in setting rates and in

          determining the fair value of allowances and may be helpful 
to

          market participants considering allowance trading.

               On the other hand, the Commission does not yet perceive 
a

          definite need to increase the reporting requirements for



          allowance trading.  While more frequent reporting of 
allowance
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          trading, e.g., monthly reporting, might prove useful to 
market

          participants, other sources may develop to meet any such 
need

          and, if so, would obviate the need for more frequent 
reporting to

          this Commission.  For example, the data and information 
available

          from EPA auctions, the Chicago Board of Trade and other 
sources

          might exceed the information the Commission is requiring.

               For this reason, the Commission will adopt the proposed

          reporting requirements on allowance trading.  In doing so,

          however, the Commission acknowledges that the issue of the

          quality and timeliness of data available to regulators and 
market

          participants may need to be revisited, depending on how 
other

          sources of market information develop.  

               The Commission has carefully reviewed the other 
comments on

          the Annual Report forms and believe that only minor changes 
are



          required in the NOPR's proposals.  The Commission will:  (1) 
add

          a line in the Net Cash Flow from Operating Activities 
section of

          the Statement of Cash Flows (page 120) to show the net 
increase

          or decrease in allowance inventories; and (2) clarify that 
the

          line for the net increase or decrease in allowances shown in 
the

          Net Cash Flows from Investment Activities section (page 121)

          applies only to allowances held for speculation.  Also, on 
pages

          228 and 229, the Commission will insert the lines for net 
sales

          before the line that shows end-of-year balances.  Finally, 
the
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          Commission will make other minor changes to conform the 
reporting

          forms to the accounting changes adopted above. 89/

          IV.  REGULATORY FLEXIBILITY ACT

               The Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) 90/ requires

          rulemakings either to contain a description and analysis of 
the

          effect the proposed rule will have on small entities or to

          certify that the rule will not have a substantial economic 



effect

          on a substantial number of small entities.  Because most 
public

          utilities and gas companies do not fall within the RFA's

          definition of small entities, 91/ the Commission certifies

          that this rule will not have a "significant economic impact 
on a

          substantial number of small entities."

          V.   ENVIRONMENTAL STATEMENT

               Commission regulations require that an environmental

          assessment or an environmental impact statement be prepared 
for

          any Commission action that may have a significant effect on 
the

                              

          89/  As noted above, Appendix A consists of facsimiles of 
the
               revised forms, incorporating the final rule's changes. 
               Appendix A is not being published in the Federal 
Register,
               but is available from the Commission's Public Reference
               Room.

          90/  5 U.S.C.  601-12 (1988).

          91/  5 U.S.C.  601(3) (1988) (citing section 3 of the Small
               Business Act, 15 U.S.C.  632 (1988).  Section 3 of the
               Small Business Act defines a "small-business concern" 
as a
               business which is independently owned and operated and 
which
               is not dominant in its field of operation.  15 U.S.C.
                632(a) (1988).
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          human environment. 92/  The Commission has categorically

          excluded certain actions from this requirement as not having 
a

          significant effect on the human environment. 93/  No

          environmental consideration is necessary for the 
promulgation of

          a rule that is clarifying, corrective or procedural or that 
does

          not substantively change the effect of legislation or 
regulations

          being amended. 94/  Because this final rule is merely

          procedural, no environmental consideration is necessary.

          VI.  INFORMATION COLLECTION STATEMENT

               The regulations of the Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) 95/

          require that OMB approve certain information and 
recordkeeping

          requirements imposed by an agency.  The information 
collection

          requirements in this final rule are contained in FERC Form 
No. 1,

          "Annual Report of Major public utilities, licensees and 
others"

          (OMB approval No. 1902-0021); FERC Form No. 1-F, "Annual 
Report

          of Nonmajor public utilities and licensees" (OMB approval 
No.



          1902-0029); FERC Form No. 2, "Annual Report of Major natural 
gas

          companies" (OMB approval No. 1902-0028); and FERC Form No. 
2-A,

          "Annual Report of Nonmajor natural gas companies" (OMB 
approval

          No. 1902-0030).

                              

          92/  Regulations Implementing National Environmental Policy 
Act,
               52 FR 47897 (Dec. 17, 1987), FERC Statutes & 
Regulations
                30,783 (1987).

          93/  18 CFR 380.4.

          94/  18 CFR 380.4(a)(2)(ii).

          95/  5 CFR 1320.12.
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               The Commission uses the data collected in these annual

          reports to carry out its audit program and continuous review 
of

          the financial conditions of regulated companies.  Public

          utilities and gas companies are required to file these forms

          annually.

               The Commission believes that the final rule will 
facilitate



          the Congressional objective of encouraging public utilities 
to

          choose the least-cost method of complying with the CAAA's 
more

          stringent emission limitation requirements.  The 
dissemination of

          this information will assist all parties in assessing the 
costs

          of implementing alternative compliance strategies.  By 
requiring

          uniform and consistent accounting and reporting, the final 
rule

          will make available to regulatory agencies, public 
utilities, and

          the general public, comparable financial and statistical

          information about allowances established under the CAAA.  
This

          information should prove useful in evaluating the cost of

          compliance with the CAAA, thereby aiding regulatory agencies 
in

          their ratemaking activities and promoting an efficient 
market for

          allowances, without significantly increasing the reporting 
burden

          for public utilities.

               The Commission also believes that the addition of new

          accounting and reporting requirements for regulatory assets 
and

          liabilities will provide useful information without 
significantly

          increasing the reporting burden for public utilities and gas

          companies.  Regulatory assets and liabilities exist only 



because

          of the economic effects of regulation.  Regulated entities 
and
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          the general public have a need for information on the nature 
of

          such items and will benefit from uniform and consistent

          accounting and reporting of such items.

               Kansas City Power & Light disagrees with the NOPR's

          statement that the proposed two-step accounting for 
regulatory

          assets and liabilities would provide useful information 
without

          significantly increasing the reporting burden.  Kansas City

          Power & Light argues that the accounting proposed in the 
NOPR

          would require it to hire an additional person to do 
recordkeeping

          but that the proposed level of detail would not be useful to 
the

          utility or its stockholders.

               In response, the Commission notes that the final rule 
does

          not adopt the NOPR's two-step process.  Instead, the 
accounting

          for regulatory assets and liabilities adopted in the final 
rule



          is simpler and more consistent with past practices than the

          accounting proposed in the NOPR.  Compared to the NOPR, the 
final

          rule will reduce the burden of accounting for and reporting

          regulatory assets and liabilities and should satisfy Kansas 
City

          Power & Light's concern.  With these changes, the Commission

          believes even more strongly that the final rule's treatment 
of

          regulatory assets and liabilities is justified by the gain 
in

          useful information for regulators and the public.

               The final rule has been submitted to OMB for its 
review. 

          Interested persons may obtain information on the information

          collection requirements of the final rule by contacting the

          Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, 941 North Capitol 
Street,
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          N.E., Washington, D.C. 20426 [Attention: Michael Miller,

          Information Policy and Standards Branch, (202) 208-1415]. 

          Comments on the requirements of the final rule can be sent 
to the

          Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs of OMB 
[Attention:



          Desk Officer for Federal Energy Regulatory Commission].

          VII. EFFECTIVE DATE

               This rule is effective January 1, 1993.  The 
information

          collection provisions, however, will not become effective 
until

          approved by OMB.

          List of Subjects

          18 CFR Part 101

          Electric power, Electric utilities, Reporting and 
recordkeeping
          requirements, Uniform system of accounts

          18 CFR Part 201

          Natural gas, Reporting and recordkeeping requirements, 
Uniform
          system of accounts

               In consideration of the foregoing, the Commission 
amends

          Parts 101 and 201, Chapter I, Title 18, Code of Federal

          Regulations, as set forth below.

          By the Commission.

          ( S E A L )

                                             Lois D. Cashell,
                                                Secretary.
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          PART 101 -- UNIFORM SYSTEM OF ACCOUNTS PRESCRIBED FOR PUBLIC

          UTILITIES AND LICENSEES SUBJECT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THE 
FEDERAL

          POWER ACT

          1.   The authority citation for Part 101 is revised to read 
as

          follows:

               Authority:  16 U.S.C. 791a-825r, 2601-2645; 31 U.S.C. 
9701;

          42 U.S.C. 7101-7352, 7651-7651o.

          2.   In Part 101, Definitions 30 through 38 are redesignated 
as

          31 through 39 and new Definition 30 is added to read as 
follows:

                                     Definitions

                                     *  *  *  *  *

               30. Regulatory Assets and Liabilities are assets and

          liabilities that result from rate actions of regulatory 
agencies. 

          Regulatory assets and liabilities arise from specific 
revenues,

          expenses, gains, or losses that would have been included in 
net

          income determinations in one period under the general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being

          probable: 

               A.  that such items will be included in a different



          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates the utility 
is

          authorized to charge for its utility services; or 

               B.  in the case of regulatory liabilities, that refunds 
to

          customers, not provided for in other accounts, will be 
required.

          3.   In Part 101, General Instructions, paragraph 21 is 
added to

          read as follows:  
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                                 GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

                                    *  *  *  *  *

               21.  Allowances.

               A.   Title IV of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990,

          Pub. L. No. 101-549, 104 Stat. 2399, 2584, provides for the

          issuance of allowances as a means to limit the emissions of

          certain airborne pollutants by various entities, including 
public

          utilities.  Public utilities owning allowances, other than 
those

          acquired for speculative purposes, shall account for such

          allowances at cost in Account 158.1, Allowance Inventory, or

          Account 158.2, Allowances Withheld, as appropriate.  
Allowances



          acquired for speculative purposes and identified as such in

          contemporaneous records at the time of purchase shall be

          accounted for in Account 124, Other Investments.

               B.   When purchased allowances become eligible for use 
in

          different years, and the allocation of the purchase cost 
cannot

          be determined by fair value, the purchase cost allocated to

          allowances of each vintage shall be determined through use 
of a

          present-value based measurement.  The interest rate used in 
the

          present-value measurement shall be the utility's incremental

          borrowing rate, in the month in which the allowances are

          acquired, for a loan with a term similar to the period that 
it

          will hold the allowances and in an amount equal to the 
purchase

          price.

               C.   The underlying records supporting Account 158.1 
and

          Account 158.2 shall be maintained in sufficient detail so as 
to
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          provide the number of allowances and the related cost by 
vintage



          year.

               D.   Issuances from inventory included in Account 158.1 
and

          Account 158.2 shall be accounted for on a vintage basis 
using a

          monthly weighted-average method of cost determination.  The 
cost

          of eligible allowances not used in the current year shall be

          transferred to the vintage for the immediately following 
year.

               E.   Account 158.1 shall be credited and Account 509, 

          Allowances, debited so that the cost of the allowances to be

          remitted for the year is charged to expense monthly based on 
each

          month's emissions.  This may, in certain circumstances, 
require

          allocation of the cost of an allowance between months on a

          fractional basis.

               F.   In any period in which actual emissions exceed the

          amount allowable based on eligible allowances owned, the 
utility

          shall estimate the cost to acquire the additional allowances

          needed and charge Account 158.1 with the estimated cost.  
This

          estimated cost of future allowance acquisitions shall be 
credited

          to Account 158.1 and charged to Account 509 in the same

          accounting period as the related charge to Account 158.1.  
Should

          the actual cost of these allowances differ from the 
estimated



          cost, the differences shall be recognized in the then-
current

          period's inventory issuance cost.

               G.   Any penalties assessed by the Environmental 
Protection

          Agency for the emission of excess pollutants shall be 
charged to

          Account 426.3, Penalties. 
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               H.   Gains on dispositions of allowances, other than

          allowances held for speculative purposes, shall be accounted 
for

          as follows.  First, if there is uncertainty as to the 
regulatory

          treatment, the gain shall be deferred in Account 254, Other

          Regulatory Liabilities, pending resolution of the 
uncertainty. 

          Second, if there is certainty as to the existence of a 
regulatory

          liability, the gain will be credited to Account 254, with

          subsequent recognition in income when reductions in charges 
to

          customers occur or the liability is otherwise satisfied.  
Third,

          all other gains will be credited to Account 411.8, Gains 
from



          Disposition of Allowances.  Losses on disposition of 
allowances,

          other than allowances held for speculative purposes, shall 
be

          accounted for as follows.  Losses that qualify as regulatory

          assets shall be charged directly to Account 182.3, Other

          Regulatory Assets.  All other losses shall be charged to 
Account

          411.9, Losses from Disposition of Allowances.  (See 
Definition

          No. 30.)  Gains or losses on disposition of allowances held 
for

          speculative purposes shall be recognized in Account 421,

          Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, or Account 426.5, Other

          Deductions, as appropriate. 

               I.  The costs and benefits of exchange-traded allowance

          futures contracts used to protect the utility from the risk 
of

          unfavorable price changes ("hedging transactions") shall be

          deferred in Account 186, Miscellaneous Deferred Debits, or

          Account 253, Other Deferred Credits, as appropriate.  Such

          deferred amounts shall be included in Account 158.1, 
Allowance

          Docket No. RM92-1-000        - 111 -

          Inventory, in the month in which the related allowances are



          acquired, sold or otherwise disposed of.  Where the costs or

          benefits of hedging transactions are not identifiable with

          specific allowances, the amounts shall be included in

          Account 158.1 when the futures contract is closed.  The 
costs and

          benefits of exchange-traded allowance futures contracts 
entered

          into as a speculating activity shall be charged or credited 
to

          Account 421, Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, or Account 
426.5,

          Other Deductions, as appropriate.

          4.   In Part 101, Balance Sheet Accounts, Accounts 158.1, 
158.2,

          182.3 and 254 are added to read as follows:

                               Balance Sheet Accounts 

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          158.1 Allowance inventory.

               A.   This account shall include the cost of allowances 
owned

          by the utility and not withheld by the Environmental 
Protection

          Agency.  See General Instruction No. 21 and Account 158.2,

          Allowances Withheld.

               B.   This account shall be credited and Account 509,

          Allowances, shall be debited concurrent with the monthly 
emission

          of sulfur dioxide.

               C.   Separate subdivisions of this account shall be



          maintained so as to separately account for those allowances

          usable in the current year and in each subsequent year.  The

          underlying records of these subdivisions shall be maintained 
in

          sufficient detail so as to identify each allowance included; 
the
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          origin of each allowance; and the acquisition cost, if any, 
of

          the allowance.

          158.2 Allowances withheld.

               A.   This account shall include the cost of allowances 
owned

          by the utility but withheld by the Environmental Protection

          Agency.  (See General Instruction No. 21.)

               B.   The inventory cost of the allowances released by 
the

          Environmental Protection Agency for use by the utility shall 
be

          transferred to Account 158.1, Allowance Inventory.

               C.   The underlying records of this account shall be

          maintained in sufficient detail so as to identify each 
allowance

          included; the origin of each allowance; and the acquisition 
cost,

          if any, of the allowances.



                                    *  *  *  *  *

          182.3 Other regulatory assets.

               A.   This account shall include the amounts of 
regulatory-

          created assets, not includible in other accounts, resulting 
from

          the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  (See 
Definition

          No. 30.)

               B.   The amounts included in this account are to be

          established by those charges which would have been included 
in

          net income determinations in the current period under the 
general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being

          probable that such items will be included in a different

          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates that the 
utility

          is authorized to charge for its utility services.  When 
specific
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          identification of the particular source of a regulatory 
asset

          cannot be made, such as in plant phase-ins, rate moderation

          plans, or rate levelization plans, Account 407.4, Regulatory



          Credits shall be credited.  The amounts recorded in this 
account

          are generally to be charged, concurrently with the recovery 
of

          the amounts in rates, to the same account that would have 
been

          charged if included in income when incurred, except all

          regulatory assets established through the use of Account 
407.4

          shall be charged to Account 407.3, Regulatory Debits, 
concurrent

          with the recovery of the amounts in rates.

               C.   If rate recovery of all or part of an amount 
included

          in this account is disallowed, the disallowed amount shall 
be

          charged to Account 426.5, Other Deductions, or Account 435,

          Extraordinary Deductions, in the year of the disallowance.

               D.   The records supporting the entries to this account

          shall be kept so that the utility can furnish full 
information as

          to the nature and amount of each regulatory asset included 
in

          this account, including justification for inclusion of such

          amounts in this account.

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          254 Other regulatory liabilities.

               A.   This account shall include the amounts of 
regulatory

          liabilities, not includible in other accounts, imposed on 



the

          utility by the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  
(See

          Definition No. 30.)

          Docket No. RM92-1-000        - 114 -

               B.   The amounts included in this account are to be

          established by those credits which would have been included 
in

          net income determinations in the current period under the 
general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being

          probable that:  1) such items will be included in a 
different

          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates that the 
utility

          is authorized to charge for its utility services; or 2) 
refunds

          to customers, not provided for in other accounts, will be

          required.  When specific identification of the particular 
source

          of the regulatory liability cannot be made or when the 
liability

          arises from revenues collected pursuant to tariffs on file 
at a

          regulatory agency, Account 407.3, Regulatory Debits, shall 
be



          debited.  The amounts recorded in this account generally are 
to

          be credited to the same account that would have been 
credited if

          included in income when earned except:  1) all regulatory

          liabilities established through the use of Account 407.3 
shall be

          credited to Account 407.4, Regulatory Credits; and 2) in the 
case

          of refunds, a cash account or other appropriate account 
should be

          credited when the obligation is satisfied.

               C.   If it is later determined that the amounts 
recorded in

          this account will not be returned to customers through rates 
or

          refunds, such amounts shall be credited to Account 421,

          Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, or Account 434, 
Extraordinary

          Income, as appropriate, in the year such determination is 
made.

               D.   The records supporting the entries to this account

          shall be so kept that the utility can furnish full 
information as
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          to the nature and amount of each regulatory liability 
included in



          this account, including justification for inclusion of such

          amounts in this account.

          5.   In Part 101, Income Accounts, Accounts 407.3, 407.4, 
411.8

          and 411.9 are added to read as follows: 

                                   Income Accounts

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          407.3 Regulatory debits.

               This account shall be debited, when appropriate, with 
the

          amounts credited to Account 254, Other Regulatory 
Liabilities, to

          record regulatory liabilities imposed on the utility by the

          ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  This account 
shall

          also be debited, when appropriate, with the amounts credited 
to

          Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets, concurrent with the

          recovery of such amounts in rates.

          407.4 Regulatory credits.

               This account shall be credited, when appropriate, with 
the

          amounts debited to Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets, 
to

          establish regulatory assets.  This account shall also be

          credited, when appropriate, with the amounts debited to

          Account 254, Other Regulatory Liabilities, concurrent with 
the

          return of such amounts to customers through rates. 



                                    *  *  *  *  *

          411.8 Gains from disposition of allowances.

               This account shall be credited with the gain on the 
sale,

          exchange, or other disposition of allowances in accordance 
with
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          paragraph (H) of General Instruction No. 21.  Income taxes

          relating to gains recorded in this account shall be recorded 
in

          Account 409.1, Income Taxes, Utility Operating Income.

          411.9 Losses from disposition of allowances.

               This account shall be debited with the loss on the 
sale,

          exchange, or other disposition of allowances in accordance 
with

          paragraph (H) of General Instruction No. 21.  Income taxes

          relating to losses recorded in this account shall be 
recorded in

          Account 409.1, Income Taxes, Utility Operating Income.

          6.   In Part 101, Operation and Maintenance Expense 
Accounts,

          Account 509 is added to read as follows:

                      Operation and Maintenance Expense Accounts

                                    *  *  *  *  *



          509 Allowances.

               This account shall include the cost of allowances 
expensed

          concurrent with the monthly emission of sulfur dioxide.  
(See

          General Instruction No. 21.)

          PART 201 -- UNIFORM SYSTEM OF ACCOUNTS PRESCRIBED FOR 
NATURAL GAS

          COMPANIES SUBJECT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THE NATURAL GAS ACT

          7.   The authority citation for Part 201 is revised to read 
as

          follows:

               Authority:  15 U.S.C. 717-717w, 3301-3432; 42 U.S.C. 
7101-

          7352, 7651-7651o.

          8.   In Part 201, Definitions 31 through 39 are redesignated 
as

          32 through 40 and new Definition 31 is added to read as 
follows:
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                                     Definitions

                                     *  *  *  *  *

               31. Regulatory Assets and Liabilities are assets and

          liabilities that result from rate actions of regulatory 
agencies. 

          Regulatory assets and liabilities arise from specific 



revenues,

          expenses, gains, or losses that would have been included in 
net

          income determinations in one period under the general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being

          probable:  1) that such items will be included in a 
different

          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates the utility 
is

          authorized to charge for its utility services; or 2) in the 
case

          of regulatory liabilities, that refunds to customers, not

          provided for in other accounts, will be required.

          9.   In Part 201, Balance Sheet Accounts, Accounts 182.3 and 
254

          are added to read as follows:  

                               Balance Sheet Accounts 

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          182.3 Other regulatory assets.

               A.   This account shall include the amounts of 
regulatory-

          created assets, not includible in other accounts, resulting 
from

          the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  (See 
Definition

          No. 31.)

               B.   The amounts included in this account are to be

          established by those charges which would have been included 
in



          net income determinations in the current period under the 
general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being
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          probable that such items will be included in a different

          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates that the 
utility

          is authorized to charge for its utility services.  Where 
specific

          identification of the particular source of the regulatory 
asset

          cannot be made, such as in plant phase-ins, rate moderation

          plans, or rate levelization plans, Account 407.4, Regulatory

          Credits, shall be credited.  The amounts recorded in this 
account

          are generally to be charged, concurrently with the recovery 
of

          the amounts in rates, to the same account that would have 
been

          charged if included in income when incurred, except all

          regulatory assets established through the use of Account 
407.4

          shall be charged to Account 407.3, Regulatory Debits, 
concurrent

          with the recovery of the amounts in rates.

               C.   If rate recovery of all or part of an amount 



included

          in this account is disallowed, the disallowed amount shall 
be

          charged to Account 426.5, Other Deductions, or Account 435,

          Extraordinary Deductions, in the year of the disallowance.

               D.   The records supporting the entries to this account

          shall be kept so that the utility can furnish full 
information as

          to the nature and amount of each regulatory asset included 
in

          this account, including justification for inclusion of such

          amounts in this account.

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          254 Other regulatory liabilities.

               A.   This account shall include the amounts of 
regulatory

          liabilities, not includible in other accounts, imposed on 
the
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          utility by the ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  
(See

          Definition No. 30.)

               B.   The amounts included in this account are to be

          established by those credits which would have been included 
in



          net income determinations in the current period under the 
general

          requirements of the Uniform System of Accounts but for it 
being

          probable that:  1) such items will be included in a 
different

          period(s) for purposes of developing the rates that the 
utility

          is authorized to charge for its utility services; or 2) 
refunds

          to customers, not provided for in other accounts, will be

          required.  When specific identification of the particular 
source

          of the regulatory liability cannot be made or when the 
liability

          arises from revenues collected pursuant to tariffs on file 
at a

          regulatory agency, Account 407.3, Regulatory Debits, shall 
be

          debited.  The amounts recorded in this account generally are 
to

          be credited to the same account that would have been 
credited if

          included in income when earned except:  1) all regulatory

          liabilities established through the use of Account 407.3 
shall be

          credited to Account 407.4, Regulatory Credits; and 2) in the 
case

          of refunds, a cash account or other appropriate account 
should be

          credited when the obligation is satisfied.

               C.   If it is later determined that the amounts 
recorded in



          this account will not be returned to customers through rates 
or

          refunds, such amounts shall be credited to Account 421,

          Miscellaneous Nonoperating Income, or Account 434, 
Extraordinary

          Income, as appropriate, in the year such determination is 
made.
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               D.   The records supporting the entries to this account

          shall be so kept that the utility can furnish full 
information as

          to the nature and amount of each regulatory liability 
included in

          this account, including justification for inclusion of such

          amounts in this account.

          10.  In Part 201, Income Accounts, Accounts 407.3 and 407.4 
are

          added to read as follows:

                                   Income Accounts

                                    *  *  *  *  *

          407.3 Regulatory debits.

               This account shall be debited, when appropriate, with 
the

          amounts credited to Account 254, Other Regulatory 
Liabilities, to



          record regulatory liabilities imposed on the utility by the

          ratemaking actions of regulatory agencies.  This account 
shall

          also be debited, when appropriate, with the amounts credited 
to

          Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets, concurrent with the

          recovery of such amounts in rates.

          407.4 Regulatory credits.

               This account shall be credited, when appropriate, with 
the

          amounts debited to Account 182.3, Other Regulatory Assets, 
to

          establish regulatory assets.  This account shall also be

          credited, when appropriate, with the amounts debited to

          Account 254, Other Regulatory Liabilities, concurrent with 
the

          return of such amounts to customers through rates.

          NOTE:  This appendix will not be published in the Code of 
Federal

          Regulations.



                                      Appendix A

          NOTE:  This appendix will not be published in the Code of 
Federal

          Regulations.
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